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Canes move on to the second round, eliminate Predators in overtime  

By Chip Alexander  

For the fourth straight game, the Carolina Hurricanes and 
Nashville Predators went to overtime. For the second straight 
game, the Canes won, ending the best-of-seven Stanley Cup 
playoff series with a 4-3 victory Thursday. 

Sebastian Aho, who scored twice in Game 6, tipped a 
Jaccob Slavin shot past goalie Jusse Saros at 1:06 of the 
overtime. After Aho won a faceoff against Mikaeal Granlund 
in the Nashville zone, Slavin unleashed a shot from the left 
wing with Aho in the low slot battling Granlund. 

Aho got a piece of the puck and the Canes had won the 
series 4-2 and were on their way to the second round of the 
playoffs to face the Tampa Bay Lightning. The opening game 
will be at PNC Arena, with rhe starting date still be 
announced by the NHL. 

“We’re playing games and aren’t great and we look like we’re 
probably out of it and then they just get it together.,” Canes 
coach Rod Brind’Amour said. “It’s a special group here.” 

Defenseman Dougie Hamilton tied the score 3-3 for the 
Canes with 6:01 left in regulation, taking a pass from Slavin 
and scoring on a backdoor play. 

After Nashville iced the puck, Aho won a faceoff in the Preds 
zone, Slavin collected the puck along the boards and 
Hamilton broke in all alone on the far side for the score. 

The Canes outshot the Preds 16-5 in the third. Nashville was 
missing its captain and star defenseman Roman Josi, who 
took a big hit from Jordan Martinook at 5:30 of the third 
period. Josi did not play in the last 14:30 of regulation. 

Brock McGinn had a goal and assist for the Canes and 
Slavin the two big assists. 

The Predators took a 3-2 lead and 38 seconds of power-play 
time into the third period but the Canes killed off the penalty. 

The Canes then had a power play after Jesper Fast was 
slashed on a breakaway, which ended with goalie Saros 
stopping Fast’s shot. The Canes did not convert on the 
power play and an alert defensive play by Teuvo Teravainen 
stopped a two-on-one shorthanded rush by the Preds. 

Updates from earlier in the game: 

Second period: Preds take lead 

The Preds were quick starters again in the second period, 
taking a 2-1 lead on a Mikhail Granlund goal and added a 5-
on-3 power-play score by Ryan Johansen for a two-goal 
lead. 

The Canes’ Sebastian Aho then scored a power-play goal, 
deflecting a Dougie Hamilton shot from the point, to slice the 
Preds’ lead to 3-2 at 13:44 of the second. It was the fourth of 
the series for Aho, whose slashing penalty earlier in the 
period resulted in Nashville’s 5 on 3.. 

Granlund’s goal, his second of the series, at 1:13 of the 
second after the Preds’ Nick Cousins scored at 1:44 of the 
first. The Preds caught the Canes trying to quickly exit the 
zone as Granlund wheeled to the net and was alone to knock 
in the rebound. 

The Canes had a power play after Martin Necas was tripped, 
but Hamilton was called for interference. After the 4 on 4 
ended, Aho was called for slashing and the Preds quickly 
converted on the 5 on 3 as Roman Josi set up Johansen for 
a tap-in. 

Canes forward Jordan Martinook gave his team a lift with 
some physical play in the second. Martinook was wrestled to 
the ice by defenseman Matt Benning in front of the Preds net 
for a penalty, and Aho converted afetr Hamilton made some 
nice plays to keep the puck in the zone. 

The Canes’ Brady Skjei was called for cross-checking with 
1:22 left in the second.  

The Canes had five shots in the second period and have 14 
for the game. The Preds have 21 

First period: McGinn ties it 

For the fourth straight game, the Predators scored the first 
goal of the game but the Canes quickly answered. 

Nick Cousins deflected a pass from Erik Haula past Alex 
Nedeljkovic at 1:44 of the first. But the Canes’ Brock McGinn 
then tied it at 4:20 with his third of the series as Martin Necas 
assisted. 

McGinn outfought defenseman Alexandre Carrier for the 
puck down low, circled the net and beat Juuse Saros high to 
the blocker side. 

Before the McGinn goal. Nedeljkovic made a big stop on 
Yakov Trenin, who scored twice in in Game 5, on a two-on-
one.  

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour, in a game within the game 
with Preds coach John Hynes, shuffled his lines early.  

Vincent Trocheck centered Teuvo Teravainen and Andrei 
Svechnikov, replacing Aho, who centered McGinn and Martin 
Necas. Jordan Staal was at center with Nino Niederreiter and 
Warren Foegele, and Jesper Fast moved to the fourth line 
with Steven Lorentz and Jordan Martinook. 

The Preds had the only power play of the first period but the 
Canes killed it off, allowing one shot. 

Game setup: Canes want it now 

It’s not as if the Hurricanes will be playing with house money 
Thursday in Game 6 against the Predators, realizing they 
can lose but still wind up winning. They’re taking nothing for 
granted. 
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With a 3-2 lead in their Stanley Cup playoff series, the Canes 
want to end it. Now, not Saturday in a Game 7 in Raleigh. 

“I think when you have the chance to close out a team that’s 
exactly what you want to do,” Canes forward Jordan 
Martinook said Thursday after the morning skate. “You don’t 
want to give them another chance. We obviously know they 
are going to be a desperate team, but we’re going to be just 
as desperate because we want to close it out.  

“In Game 7s, anything can happen.” 

The Preds hope to do precisely what the Canes did in the 
2019 Stanley Cup playoffs. In the opening round, the Canes 
lost the first two games in Washington to the Caps, won two 
in Raleigh, lost Game 5 in Washington and then forced a 
Game 7 with a Game 6 victory at home. 

And then won the series. Brock McGinn’s goal in double 
overtime ousted the 2018 Stanley Cup champion and sent a 
lot of disappointed, disgruntled Caps fans out of the arena 
and into the Washington streets that night. 

The Preds want to follow the same path. The Canes want to 
be the roadblock. More than 14,000 people, an increase from 
the Game 4 crowd capacity of 12,125, will be in Bridgestone 
Arena to try and help get the Preds to a Game 7 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said he expected no lineup 
change from Game 5. Goalie Alex Nedeljkovic will start his 
sixth game, again matched up against the Preds’ Juuse 
Saros in what has been a splendid duel in net. 

Canes forward Jesper Fast said the increasingly larger 
crowds during the series, in Raleigh and Nashville, have had 
a big impact. 

“It feels like it’s a different game out there with all the fans 
cheering,” Fast said Thursday. “Even when there’s a hit or a 
blocked shot, you can feel the atmosphere is rising.” 

There’s also the in-game strategy involved. Preds coach 
John Hynes will have the last change at home, getting the 
matchups he prefers. 

“It’s obviously going to be tough,” Brind’Amour said Thursday 
after the skate. “They’ve got the advantage at home with the 
(last) change. You can figure out the matchups differently. 
And there’s the crowd.  

“That makes it a little harder but the game itself doesn’t 
change. As I said, you’ve got to go do your job.”

 

The Hurricanes were forced to look within, and they found what they needed to find  

By Luke DeCock  

Long after the celebration and the handshake line, after Rod 
Brind’Amour was the last of the Carolina Hurricanes to leave 
the ice, the scoreboard in Nashville still read 3-3, as if the 
Predators were willfully disbelieving the goal ever happened. 

The Hurricanes can’t be counted out. For the second straight 
game, they came roaring from behind late to force overtime 
and win it there quickly. This one settled the series. 

“There’s no quit in us,” said Dougie Hamilton, who had a 
tough series at times but rose above all of it in the final 
game. 

It’s almost impossible to quantify the reserves of resilience, 
patience and defiance that the Hurricanes drew upon in the 
last two games of this series, especially after the 
heartbreaking pair of double overtime losses at the same 
end of this ice where Sebastian Aho, as midnight rapidly 
approached, tipped a Jaccob Slavin shot past Juuse Saros 
to end the sixth and final game of this series, 66 seconds into 
overtime: 4-3, not 3-3. 

The Tampa Bay Lightning, the defending Stanley Cup 
champions, await now, and it’s hard to imagine that series 
being as closely run as this one was, with the final four 
games going to a total of six overtimes. But it’s also not hard 
to imagine the experience of battling for every inch against 
the Predators will only stiffen the Hurricanes’ spine going into 
the next round. 

“It doesn’t surprise me anymore,” Brind’Amour said. “It’s 
been like that all year. We’ve played games that aren’t great 
and it looks like we’re out of it, and they just get it together. 
We’ve got a special group here. Every coach would say that 

about their team, but we’re proving it over and over and over. 
That’s special.” 

This was never easy, not in this series, certainly not 
Thursday. The Hurricanes were pushed to the limit, again 
and again, only to fight back and rise above. This time, they 
followed two ordinary-at-best periods with a flamethrowing 
third, especially after Jordan Martinook knocked Roman Josi 
out of the game with a big hit in the corner and left the 
Predators’ defense scrambling. 

They missed Slavin, the indispensable defenseman, in the 
two double-overtime losses. That was obvious then, and 
never more obvious than it was Thursday. Even before 
taking the shot Aho deflected for the winner, he set up 
Dougie Hamilton on the game-tying goal, a clever faceoff 
play that caught the Predators — weary after back-to-back-
to-back icings — cheating away from their net and found 
Hamilton wide open at the back door.  

Jordan Staal won the faceoff back to Slavin, who skated 
forward along the left-wing boards and got behind the 
Nashville defense. So did Hamilton, cutting down the slot. 
Saros was left entirely undefended. 

“You play a team this many times in a row, you see how 
they’re going to react to certain plays we run,” Slavin said. 
“Right before the faceoff happened, we said, ‘Let’s send both 
D.’ Dougie ended up being wide-open. It was a nice way to 
get the game tied up.” 

It was a long series, seven games played over the course of 
six, brutal at times, but it ended in mutual respect. Erik 
Haula, the Hurricanes’ bete noire, shared a long hug with 
constant foil Martin Necas and several other former 
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teammates. Brind’Amour lingered on the ice, spending a few 
seconds with every Nashville player. 

There was a sense of survival amid the joy. The Hurricanes 
did come from behind twice to close out the series. But there 
was also a sense of destiny to it. The Predators forced the 

Hurricanes to dig deep, as deep as a team will ever dig in the 
first round. 

When the Hurricanes were challenged to look within, they 
found what they needed to find.

 

Playing from behind is a habit the Hurricanes would like to break before Round 2  

By Justin Pelletier  

The Carolina Hurricanes didn’t mean to play from behind all 
the time, they just … did. It didn’t end up costing them in the 
first round against the Nashville Predators after they rallied 
from behind in Game 6 in the wee hours Friday morning.  

But it could cost them dearly against a team like the Tampa 
Bay Lightning — or any other team remaining in these 
Stanley Cup playoffs. 

Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour acknowledged multiple 
times throughout the series, and again after Game 6, that it 
wasn’t an ideal way to start a game or a period. 

“That’s obviously not something we want to keep up,” 
Brind’Amour said matter-of-factly after the Game 6 win. 

And the Canes didn’t fall behind in only one or two games, 
nor did the quick goal against happen just once in any of the 
games. This truly was a first-round trend: 

• In Game 1, Filip Forsberg gave the Predators a 1-0 lead 
12:14 into the game. Teuvo Teravainen equalized 1:27 later. 

• In Game 2, the outlier, the game was still tight throughout. 
Despite a 3-0 final, two of those goals came in the game’s 
final minute as the Canes’ Alex Nedeljkovic earned his first 
playoff shutout. 

• In Game 3, Ryan Ellis scored for Nashville just 4:35 into the 
game. The Canes equalized, took the lead, and gave up the 
lead again, all before the start of the third period, which also 
started with a quick Nashville goal. Brett Pesce’s late third-
period strike forced overtime. 

• In Game 4, Luke Kunin made it 1-0 for the Preds just 57 
seconds into the game. Ryan Johansen scored early in the 
second to snap another tie. Both times the Canes equalized, 
and yet another double-OT game went the home team’s 
way. 

• In Game 5, Yakov Trenin kept the trend alive, though it took 
a while — nearly 12 minutes — for the Preds to take a 1-0 
lead. Trenin added another just 53 seconds into the second, 
though, in another period with a slow start. 

• Thursday in Game 6, with a chance to eliminate the 
Predators, the Hurricanes once again played from behind. 
This time, Nick Cousins redirected an Eric Haula slap pass 
into the cage just 1:44 into the contest. Brock McGinn tied 
the game for Carolina in the first, but again in the second, 
Nashville struck quickly, at 1:13. 

And with a chance to move on, it was this most recent 
example that was head-scratcher. Though Brind’Amour was 
quick to point out that although the Canes fell behind, they 
also clawed their way back into each one. 

“To flip that, we’ll fight back,” Brind’Amour said. “I think that’s 
the thing. We’re not trying to give up the first goal, but the 
fact that if we do, it’s not over. I think that’s a real confidence 
boost to this team moving forward.” 

The players have adopted Brind’Amour’s grind-it-out 
mentality, something he played with, and something he’s 
obviously coached up among his players.  

“We’re a resilient group, we just keep playing no matter what 
happens,” said defenseman Dougie Hamilton, who scored 
the third-period equalizer on a set play on an offensive zone 
faceoff. “We just keep going, keep going, keep going. It’s 
been like that for a couple of years now.” 

Thursday, McGinn picked up the pieces early, netting his 
third of the playoffs 2:37 after Cousins’ opening marker. 

“This series we kind of got behind the eight-ball most of the 
games, so I think we did a good job of fighting back and not 
quitting on the games,” McGinn said. 

But, McGinn said: “We have to do a better job of not putting 
ourselves in those scenarios.”

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 28, 2021 

 

Hurricanes close out Nashville but have little time to celebrate. Tampa Bay is next.  

By Chip Alexander  

Rod Brind’Amour didn’t have long to celebrate before being 
hit with the question: what about facing the Tampa Bay 
Lightning? 

The Carolina Hurricanes had just clinched their first-round 
Stanley Cup playoff series with the Nashville Predators, 
taking a 4-3 victory Thursday in Game 6 on Sebastian Aho’s 
goal at 1:06 of overtime. 

Aho, getting position on the Preds’ Mikael Granlund in front 
of the net, got a piece of a Jaccob Slavin shot from the left 
wing to end it. The Canes players poured off the bench for 
another wild group hug, then went through the requisite 
handshake line with a Predators team that had shown its 
own resilience in the hard-fought series, twice winning 
double-overtime games and earning a standing ovation from 
their fans at Bridgestone Arena. 

Then, soon, the Tampa Bay Lightning question. 

Brind’Amour broke into a grin as the Canes coach was asked 
about facing last year’s Stanley Cup champion and how the 
Canes would match up in the second-round series. 

“You didn’t even let me enjoy it for a couple of minutes,” 
Brind’Amour said.  

“You knew if we got through this series, whether it was 
Florida or Tampa (Bay), for me it was going to be the next 
best team in the league,” he said. “Either one. Pick ‘em. 
Stanley Cup champs or I thought Florida played great all 
year. 

“We’re getting the Stanley Cup champs and we know what 
we’re up against. We’re going to have to be as good as we 
can to have a chance against these guys, especially now 
when they’ve kind of got their full group back. It’s a great 
challenge for us.” 

And it could be a challenge for the champs. The Canes were 
the Central Division winners. The Canes will have the home-
ice advantage and play the first two games at home in PNC 
Arena, where attendance will top 15,000 and the place will 
rock. 

Granted, the Lightning looked impressive in beating the 
Panthers in six games and are more imposing with a healthy 
Nikita Kucherov in the lineup and with captain Steven 
Stamkos also back, rested and playing well.  

Matchups? What about Canes rookie goalie Alex Nedeljkovic 
against the Lightning’s Andrei Vasilevskiy, who most agree is 
the best goaltender in the world?  

But Nedeljkovic, 25, has seemingly played with a chip on his 
shoulder all season, as if hell-bent on proving he can be a 
No. 1 goalie in the NHL. In his first Stanley Cup playoff 
series, he waged a back-and-forth battle with Juuse Saros of 
the Predators that was thrilling to watch at times as the two 
matched dynamic saves. 

“He’s been unbelievable,” defenseman Dougie Hamilton 
said. “He’s got so much confidence. Just a quiet swag to 
him. I think that helps our team. He’s so calm in the net and 
plays the puck really well and makes huge saves. It’s easy to 
play in front of a guy like that.” 

Nothing came easily for the Canes in this series. They 
allowed the Preds to score the first goal of the game too 
often and played from behind. They had some bad breaks, 
bad bounces. They lost the two double-overtime games in 
Game 3 and Game 4. 

But they kept battling and did again Thursday in Game 6. 
Brock McGinn circled the net and beat Saros with blocker-
side shot for a 1-1 tie. The Preds built a 3-1 lead on an even-
strength goal by Granlund early in the second and then a 5-
on-3 power-play goal by Ryan Johansen that had the arena 
rumbling. 

Aho’s first goal, on a second-period power play, was 
important. The third period belonged to the Canes, who 
outshot the Preds 16-5, forcing Saros to make save after 
save, until Hamilton scored on a set faceoff play, sneaking in 
alone on the backdoor for a 3-3 tie. 

The Predators were playing shorthanded at that point. They 
lost their captain, defenseman Roman Josi, after he took a 
big hit in the third from the Canes’ Jordan Martinook, missing 
the last 14:30 of regulation. 

“I didn’t think we played (well), especially the first two 
periods, and obviously Nashville was good,” Aho said. “We 
weren’t quite there. But the third period was an unbelievable 
effort through the lineup and obviously OT as well. It shows 
there’s no quit in this team.” 

From the time the NHL announced the four-division setup for 
this season and with the first two rounds of the playoffs set 
within the division, the Canes were faced with the prospect of 
having to face Tampa Bay. The Canes’ goal is to win a 
Stanley Cup. To do it, they’ll have to go through the team 
that held up the Cup last year. 

Aho was wearing a black T-shirt after the game with “Prove 
it” on the front. That’s the Canes’ goal.
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Rexrode: Predators improved and impressed, but now bold changes must come 

By Joe Rexrode 

The Nashville Predators overachieved in a postseason for 
the first time in years, which probably isn’t the first thing that 
comes to mind for Preds fans after watching their team blow 
a 3-1 lead Thursday to lose a first-round series in six games. 

If this is overachieving, this loss to the Carolina Hurricanes 
without even taking them the distance, the bar isn’t high 
enough. Especially when the last examples of exceeding 
expectations were so lofty — sweeping No. 1 seed Chicago 
in 2017, then advancing past Anaheim to the Stanley Cup 
Final and taking Pittsburgh to six games in it despite injuries 
that should have prevented both. 

But it’s true, because Carolina is good enough to win three 
more series, and because it had been a steady decline for 
Nashville since its last Game 7, a crushing 2018 loss to 
Winnipeg. The deflation in Bridgestone Arena that night was 
palpable. It was not unlike Thursday when Sebastian Aho 
won it for Carolina, 4-3 after just 66 seconds of overtime, by 
tipping a Jaccob Slavin shot high and past Juuse Saros. 
Perfect stick. No chance for Saros. 

Everyone not in the pile of Carolina white stood there for a 
moment in raw disappointment. The fans mustered some 
applause in tribute to their team. Then they streamed out 
quietly, the largest crowd yet of this NHL postseason, 
14,000-plus who sounded like 41,000. They created three 
postseason scenes in this building that made Nashville feel 
like things are really back. The question now is whether the 
primary performers in this building are on their way back with 
a retooled team that has been very good since mid-March, or 
if this will end up counting as a brief uprising. 

“The last couple years, we lost the Predator way,” Preds 
defenseman Ryan Ellis said in the somber aftermath of a 
second straight late lead squandered. “We weren’t the team 
that the fans and that we expected, as far as work ethic.” 

Ellis added that there’s “a lot of optimism around here, or 
there should be.” That will largely depend on individual 
perspective. 

The information this series provided suggests the Predators 
have found some things to build on, starting with Saros. He 
answered the question of whether he’s up to being Pekka 
Rinne’s permanent successor, emphatically. Young players 
such as Alex Carrier, Luke Kunin, Yakov Trenin, Eeli 
Tolvanen, Tanner Jeannot and Mathieu Olivier emerged. 
One young player who remains a key part of the future, 
Dante Fabbro, receded. Coach John Hynes established 
himself. Some of the Preds’ highest-paid players performed. 
Some didn’t. But the collective effort of six games, the last 
four going to at least one overtime, was impressive. 

It wasn’t impressive enough, of course. And now that it’s 
over, the Preds have plenty of time to look back on how 
close they were to advancing. They had a 2-1 lead with 7:05 

left in Game 5 at Carolina’s PNC Arena, made some 
mistakes, succumbed to some clutch Carolina plays and lost. 

They had a 3-1 lead in the second period Thursday after a 
Ryan Johansen five-on-three goal on a spectacular pass 
from Roman Josi. It was Nashville’s only two-goal lead of the 
series. It would not last. Mattias Ekholm had the puck on his 
stick to clear it and kill off a Carolina power play, but Dougie 
Hamilton managed to keep it in. He sent it toward the net for 
Aho’s first deflection past Saros, to get things back within a 
goal. That left the series with a total of 18 minutes, 55 
seconds in which the teams were separated by more than a 
goal. That’s how close it was, if four extra-session games 
weren’t evidence enough. 

The Preds’ final full period simply wasn’t good enough, 
though. Carolina applied the pressure, as few teams can. 
Josi took a hard hit from Jordan Martinook in the corner with 
14:30 left, and Josi’s head banged against the glass. He 
retreated to the locker room, looking woozy, and wasn’t seen 
again. No update was given after the game. But it was the 
sort of thing that easily could have kept Josi out of Game 7. It 
had an undeniable impact on Game 6, just as Carolina’s 
lineup has been markedly better when Slavin has been 
healthy enough to play. 

The Canes surged. Saros turned away primo shots in 
bunches. And then Trenin — a body-bashing revelation this 
season and the near hero of Game 5 with two goals — made 
two costly mistakes. He iced the puck, releasing it a fraction 
of a second too early, to keep his tired Herd Line on the ice 
against the swarming Canes. Then he missed his 
assignment after Carolina won the offensive zone faceoff, 
and Hamilton was alone in front to tie the game with 6:01 left 
in the third. 

“That’s where that attention to detail and focus are important 
in these types of games,” Hynes said, and the Canes force 
teams to sustain that, at high levels, for long periods. 

“They turned it up for sure,” Johansen said. “But I think it was 
probably a little more on us on how we sat back.” 

Now it’s on the Predators to figure out what they are and 
what must be done to get to “another level,” as Hynes said is 
necessary after the game. That starts with the ownership 
group thoroughly examining David Poile, the only GM this 
franchise has had. 

The decline from the 2018-19 season through mid-March of 
this year wasn’t just in tandem with several costly Poile 
moves, it was largely driven by those mistakes. The idea that 
he would be in danger of losing his job is far-fetched, 
especially after this surge and improved outlooks for some of 
the players he has acquired. But that idea should not be 
dismissed altogether. Pro sports GM jobs are not lifetime 
appointments. He should be questioned by more than media 
and fans, and if he doesn’t have a strong plan in mind to 
navigate this team back toward realistic Cup contention, 
there are others in his field who will. 
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Assuming Poile isn’t asked to leave and doesn’t volunteer, 
he has to figure out what to do about Johansen, Matt 
Duchene and Mikael Granlund. He needs to re-sign 
Granlund if possible. He may want to unload Johansen, or 
Duchene, or both. He may not be able to, though the Seattle 
Kraken’s expansion draft provides a possible opportunity for 
one. And there’s at least another unidentified player or two 
who aren’t in Nashville who probably need to be to take this 
team up significantly. 

These teams were awfully close through six games, and that 
surprised a lot of people. Start with Saros on why. In the end, 
the Canes had more good players, and more of their good 
players coming up with key plays in the big moments. The 
gap between the top teams in this league and the Predators 
isn’t likely to be closed by hard offseason work alone. 

“It doesn’t feel good,” Granlund said of what may be his final 
loss in a Nashville uniform. “But that’s life.”

 

 

 

Hurricanes win again in OT, bounce Predators to advance to Round 2 

Carolina will play defending champion Tampa Bay in the next 
round 

Cory Lavalette 

The Hurricanes won their series with the Predators with a 4-3 
overtime win Thursday into Friday in Nashville. Sebastian 
Aho had two redirection goals, including the game-winner, 
and Brock McGinn and Dougie Hamilton also scored for 
Carolina. Alex Nedeljkovic made 24 saves to earn the win in 
net. 

The Hurricanes will next face the Tampa Bay Lightning, last 
year’s Stanley Cup champion, in the second round. Games 1 
& 2 will be held in Raleigh at a date and time to be 
determined. 

Three Thoughts 

1. For the fourth straight game, the Predators and Hurricanes 
went to overtime in their best-of-seven first-round series. In 
Game 5, Carolina rallied to tie the game and won at 2:03 of 
the first overtime. 

They bested that effort in Game 6. After Aho won a faceoff in 
the Nashville end, the puck got to Jaccob Slavin on the left 
boards. He shot on Juuse Saros (27 saves) and Aho 
deflected the shot just enough to fool the Predators goalie 
and end the series. 

The goal was the second of the game for Aho and his fifth in 
the series. Only Colorado’s Nathan MacKinnon, who had six 
goals in the Avalanche’s four-game sweep of St. Louis, has 
more this postseason, and three of his were empty-net goals 
to one for Aho. 

2. It took some desperation for the Hurricanes to shake off 
their funk and rally from behind again. While it was Aho, 
Hamilton and Slavin who showed up on the score sheet as 
the heroes, Jordan Martinook was the one who dragged 
Carolina back into the fight. 

His impassioned second-period speech captured by the TV 
cameras included him imploring his teammates to “figure it 
out” and pointing to the scoreboard and saying “look at the 
shots,” along with a couple unpublishable words. 

He then put his money where his mouth was on the ice, 
drawing an interference penalty on Matt Benning on his next 
shift that led to Carolina’s power play goal, Aho’s first of the 
night that got the Hurricanes within a goal at 13:34 of the 
second. 

Then in the third period, Martinook drilled Erik Haula with a 
thunderous hit and then, in the same shift, hit Roman Josi 
against the boards in the Nashville end and knocked last 
year’s Norris Trophy winner out of the game. 

“What can you say about Marty, he’s just a great leader on 
and off the ice,” McGinn said. “I think he plays a hard game, 
and I think that’s what you need in playoffs, I think you need 
those guys to go out there and crash and bang. 

“And I think as the series goes on, that weighs on players, 
and I think they’ll think twice about going and getting that 
puck. So I think just Marty talking to the guys, just calming 
the bench down, I think got us back to our game there.” 

3. In the end, the Hurricanes’ depth is what won them the 
series, and it was no clearer than in the disparity in each 
team’s play when they were without their top defensemen. 

The Hurricanes lost two of three without Jaccob Slavin in the 
lineup, but all three games went to overtime. Losing Josi, 
however, was the straw that broke the Predators’ back. The 
ice tilted severely in Carolina’s favor once Josi was knocked 
out, and the Hurricanes’ best players took over. Nashville 
was outshot 12-6 the rest of the way, allowing the tying and 
winning goals as the Hurricanes seemed to finally wear down 
the resilient Predators. 

Number To Know 

16 — Shots on goal for the Hurricanes in the third period, 
more than they had the rest of the game. Carolina totaled 14 
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in the opening two frames (nine in the first, five in the 
second) and had just one shot — the game-winning goal — 
in the brief overtime. 

They Said It 

“Your best players have to be your best players. And 
obviously tonight, we struggled for a while, but then they took 
over and that’s what has to happen.” 

— Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour 

Plus 

Jaccob Slavin & Dougie Hamilton, Hurricanes defensemen 
— Slavin had the backdoor pass to Hamilton on the game-
tying goal in the third period and then helped finish off the 
series with a point shot that was redirected in the net by Aho 
just 66 seconds into overtime. His presence the entire game, 
however, seemed to stabilize Carolina’s lineup from top to 
bottom. 

“He goes in the lineup, we didn’t lose,” Brind’Amour said. 
“He’s that important to this team … He makes everybody 
around him better. And he plays with Dougie most of the 
time, it’s only gonna make Dougie better. So it’s a great pair. 
(Slavin) was obviously the difference-maker.” 

As Brind’Amour mentioned, Hamilton also played with more 
poise and confidence. His tying goal in the third came off a 
set play that saw Slavin head up the boards and sent a 
cross-ice pass to Hamilton on the far side of the net. It was a 
play the Hurricanes had been waiting to use. 

“We saw that, actually, a while ago, and it was just, it’s pretty 
tough to pull it off,” Hamilton said of the hole in Nashville’s 
coverage on the defensive zone faceoff. “I saw their guys 
were tired, they’d been out there for a while, and I told 
(Slavin), ‘Let’s run it,’ It worked out perfectly, and we couldn’t 
have done it any better.” 

Hamilton also had the point shot Aho redirected for the 
Hurricanes’ second-period power play goal, giving him his 
first multipoint postseason game since Game 6 against the 
Capitals in 2019. 

Minus 

Vincent Trocheck, Hurricanes center — While Brady Skjei 
and Brett Pesce had disappointing performances in the first 
two periods, it was Trocheck who never really got on track 
for the game. He finished with two shots attempts (one on 
goal) in 17:37 and had just a 27.78% possession night. He 
also wasn’t on the ice for a 5-on-5 shot attempt, according to 
NaturalStatTrick.com.
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Game 6: Canes take series with overtime win over the Predators  

By Joe Giglio 

Two faceoffs. Two goals. 

The Carolina Hurricanes are headed to the second round of 
the Stanley Cup playoffs after a 4-3 overtime win over the 
Nashville Predators in Game 6 on Thursday night. 

The Canes sent the game into overtime with a goal off of a 
faceoff win by Sebastian Aho and then won the game with 
another faceoff win by Aho and set play. 

Aho tipped in a long shot by Jaccob Slavin for the game-
winner and series-clincher just 66 seconds into the overtime. 

Dougie Hamilton tied the game, at 3-3, with 6:01 left in 
regulation, off of a faceoff win by Aho and a set play with an 
assist from Slavin. 

Slavin missed Games 2, 3 and 4 with a lower-body injury. He 
returned for Game 5 and the Canes won in overtime. He was 
big again in Game 6 with a shot from the left circle, after a 
faceoff win by Aho. 

On the replay, the puck appeared to go in off of Aho's stick. 
Aho also scored in the second period for the Canes. 

It's the fourth straight game that the two teams have needed 
more than regulation time. The Predators won Game 3 and 4 
in Nashville, both in double overtime, while the Canes took 
Game 5 in Raleigh in overtime. 

The Canes, the top seed in the Central Division, advance to 
face the Tampa Bay Lightning in the second round of the 
Stanley Cup playoffs. 

Juuse Saros has stopped 27 shots and was stellar in the 
third period but struggled on the two faceoff situations. 

Mikael Granlund and Ryan Johansen scored in the second 
period for the Preds. Granlund gave the Preds at 2-1 lead 
just 73 seconds into the second period. Johansen, with a 
two-man advantage, pushed Nashville’s margin to 3-1 at 
7:32 in the second. 

Hamilton took an interference penalty and Aho took a 
slashing penalty to give Nashville a 5-on-3 opportunity on the 
power play. Aho, with an assist from Hamilton, got one of the 
goals back on a power play at 13:34 in the second period. 

Nick Cousins scored 1 minute and 44 seconds into the game 
to give the Preds a 1-0 lead for the fifth time in six games in 
the series. 

Brock McGinn was able to answer at 4:21 in the first period 
to tie the game at 1. McGinn out-fought Alexandre Carrier for 
the puck behind the Nashville net and then swept behind the 
goal and beat Saros for the score. 

First round 

Game 1: Canes 5, Predators 2 

Game 2: Canes 3, Predators 0 

Game 3: Predators 5, Canes 4 (2OT) 

Game 4: Predators 4, Canes 3 (2OT) 

Game 5: Canes 3, Predators 2 (OT) 

Game 6: Canes 4, Predators 3 (OT)

 

Hurricanes players sing happy birthday to Rod Brind'Amour's ailing father after sealing 
playoff series 

By Ryan Bisesi 

Nashville, Tenn. — After leading the Carolina Hurricanes to a 
momentous, come-from-behind victory to win their first-round 
playoff series against the Nashville Predators, coach Rod 
Brind'Amour had one more thing to ask of his players. 

"How good is that? You guys deserved it," Brind'Amour said 
to a happy locker room while holding up his cell phone. 

"You guys don't know my dad. He's an older dude. He has 
some health issues...all he does is sit and watch and root for 
us like you wouldn't believe," Brind'Amour said. "It's his 
birthday today and I put him on." 

Brind'Amour said he wanted the team to know how much 
they mean to his father and that they gave him a huge 
birthday present with the victory. 

The players, coaching staff and support staff all sung happy 
birthday to make his day even sweeter. 

Sebastian Aho deflected in the game-winning goal 66 
seconds into overtime to seal the series as the Hurricanes 
won Game 6 4-3. 

The Hurricanes will face the Tampa Bay Lightning in the 
second round. 
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Game 6 Recap: Resilient Canes Win in OT Again, Eliminate Predators 

Aho scores two goals, including game winner 

By Michael Smith 

NASHVILLE - The Carolina Hurricanes advanced to the 
Second Round of the 2021 Stanley Cup Playoffs after 
eliminating the Nashville Predators in a 4-3 overtime win in 
Game 6. 

Dougie Hamilton scored the game-tying goal in the third 
period, while Sebastian Aho netted two goals, including the 
game winner just 66 seconds into overtime. 

"We just keep playing. We're a resilient group. We just keep 
playing no matter what happens. We just keep going," 
Hamilton said. "We've been in every game all year. There's 
no quit in us." 

The Difference in Overtime 

Overtime. For the fourth straight game. Fourth! After tying 
the game and dominating in the third period, the momentum 
had swung in the Canes' favor, and all it took was 66 
seconds into extra time for them to end the series. 

Sebastian Aho won an offensive zone draw, and from along 
the left side boards, Jaccob Slavin let go of a wrist shot that 
Aho subtly redirected with the shaft of stick, changing the 
direction of the puck just enough that it eluded Juuse Saros. 

The Canes spilled over the boards in elation, a group racing 
to join the goal-scoring huddle and others joining Alex 
Nedeljkovic, who made 24 saves, as he boogied down the 
ice. 

"It was pretty awesome just to not have to play too much 
longer. We were all pretty happy about that," Dougie 
Hamilton. "We said stick to our game. We didn't say too 
much. It was a great play. Good shot, good tip. Very happy." 

"They take a lot of pride in how they play and represent each 
other and our organization," head coach Rod Brind'Amour 
said. "I think they're also hungry. They want to win. They 
know it takes a lot to win." 

The Difference in the Third Period 

After scoring a power-play goal in the back half of the second 
period to draw within a goal, the Canes knew the third had to 
be theirs. 

"It just wasn't up to snuff," Brind'Amour said. "They know. 
They take a lot of pride in how they play. It was great to get 
that power-play goal just to get us within one. That was really 
important. They knew we had to win one period." 

So, the Canes hit the ice, dispatched the last 38 seconds of 
a Brady Skjei cross-checking penalty and then took over the 
game. 

In the last 20 minutes, the Canes out-shot the Predators 16-5 
and out-attempted them 27-9. For much of the period, Saros 
was the difference, as he seemingly had the answer for 
every scoring chance. 

Every one, that is, until Hamilton slipped a puck by him - 
finally - to tie the game at three. 

Aho won the offensive-zone faceoff, and Slavin walked the 
puck down the left wall. Hamilton also jumped into the play, 
undetected by the clump of Predators in the faceoff circle. 
Slavin slid a pass over to Hamilton, and he tapped the puck 
past Saros. 

It was a set faceoff play that the Canes decided they'd run 
just prior to pulling it off. 

"I saw their guys were tired. They had been out there for a 
while. I told [Slavin], 'Let's run it,' and it worked out perfectly," 
Hamilton said. "It couldn't have gone any better." 

The Difference in the Second Period 

Jordan Martinook fired up his team on the bench. He pointed 
up at the scoreboard. The Canes needed to get back with 
the game, roll around with the puck and put shots on net, he 
stressed. They hadn't done enough of that. Martinook then 
drew an interference penalty against Matt Benning, and the 
Canes went to work on their second power play of the game. 

The first unit held possession in the zone for more than 90 
seconds. The Preds thought they had the puck cleared 
finally, but Hamilton held the blue line. He settled the puck, 
took a look and fired a shot that Aho redirected past Saros to 
bring the Canes within a goal, 3-2. 

"We had to wake up. [Martinook] was doing his thing. That 
was big for us. I think he drew a penalty after that, and we 
scored on the power play," Hamilton said. "That's big for him 
to step up and the rest of us to follow. That could have been 
the turning point for us." 

"We were not playing well, let's be honest, for a couple 
periods. Martinook was having a good game all the way 
through. Slavs. Seabass coming through at the end," 
Brind'Amour said. "Your best players have to be your best 
players. We struggled for a while, but they took over. That's 
what has to happen." 

Plus/Minus 

Plus: Brock McGinn  

Four days ago in this building, McGinn tallied twice, which 
included the game-tying goal late in the second and the go-
ahead goal just 13 seconds into the third. 

McGinn picked up where he left off and answered Nick 
Cousins' early opening tally in the first period. McGinn won a 
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battle below the goal line and circled behind the net while 
Sebastian Aho tied up a defender in the slot. This gave 
McGinn time and space, and he picked the far corner on 
Juuse Saros' blocker side. 

Minus: Nashville strikes early 

In five of the six games in the series, Nashville scored first. 
The Canes won three of those games, which speaks 
volumes to the teams resilience, though it's not a trend in 
which they want to get comfortable. 

"That's not something we want to keep up, but again to flip it, 
we've shown that we'll fight back. That's the thing," 
Brind'Amour said. "We're not trying to give up the first goal, 
obviously, but the fact that when we do, it's not over. That's a 
real confidence boost for this team." 

Cousins got the Predators on the board just 1:44 into the 
game, and McGinn's answer not even three minutes later 
was critical. In the second period, Mikael Granlund chipped 
in a rebound just 1:13 into the period. Those early-period 
strikes are often momentum-swingers. 

"They were really good in the first two. They came hard and 
forechecked really well," Aho said. "They created a lot of 
stress in our zone. They played a really good game, but we 
built a game. I'm happy with the effort towards the end of the 
game." 

Again, to the Canes credit, they fought through the deficits 
on the road and dug themselves out of a two-goal hole to 
ultimately come out on top. 

That's resilience defined. 

"We did a good job of fighting back and not quitting on the 
game," McGinn said. "Battling back from down two. This 
team is showing some maturity. We've just got to carry on 
going forward." 

Stats Pack 

31: With his two goals tonight, Aho now owns 31 points (13g, 
18a) in 29 career playoff games. 

3: This is just the third series in Stanley Cup Playoffs history 
to feature four or more consecutive overtime games.  

8-0: The franchise has never lost a playoff series in which it 
has led 3-2. 

Quote of the Night 

"We've got a special group here. … We're proving it over and 
over and over. That's special." - Rod Brind'Amour 

Up Next 

The Canes square off against the defending Stanley Cup 
champion Tampa Bay Lightning in the Second Round of the 
2021 Stanley Cup Playoffs. 

"They are the defending champs. There's a reason for that. 
They're a really good team," Aho said. "We have to play our 
best to beat them."
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Hurricanes to Face Lightning in Second Round of 2021 Stanley Cup Playoffs 

Canes have home ice advantage against defending Stanley 
Cup champions 

By Michael Smith 

NASHVILLE - The Carolina Hurricanes are moving on to the 
Second Round of the 2021 Stanley Cup Playoffs. 

The Canes, who bested the Nashville Predators in six 
games, will face the defending Stanley Cup champion 
Tampa Bay Lightning, who ousted the Florida Panthers in 
the First Round. This marks the first-ever playoff series 
between the Canes and Lightning, two old Southeast 
Division rivals. 

Both Carolina and Tampa Bay finished with a 4-3-1 record in 
the regular-season series, while the Canes held a slight 18-
17 edge in goals. The Lightning, who won the Stanley Cup 
inside the Edmonton bubble in Sept. 2020, have won five 
straight best-of-seven playoff series without facing 

elimination, becoming the 15th team in NHL history to do so 
and the first since the Los Angeles Kings (2012-13). 

"They are the defending champs. There's a reason for that. 
They're a really good team," Sebastian Aho said. "We have 
to play our best to beat them." 

"We're getting the Stanley Cup champs. We know what 
we're up against. We're going to have to be as good as we 
can to have a chance against these guys," head coach Rod 
Brind'Amour said. "It's a great challenge for us. We'll give it 
all we've got." 

As the Central Division champions, the Canes have home 
ice advantage and will host Games 1 and 2 and, if 
necessary, Games 5 and 7. 

A full Second Round schedule is forthcoming. With capacity 
at PNC Arena increased to more than 15,000, tickets for 
Canes home games in the Second Round go on sale to the 
general public at noon on Friday, May 28.
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Aho, Hurricanes eliminate Predators with Game 6 win in OT 

Scores at 1:06 after Hamilton ties it late in third period for 
Carolina 

By Robby Stanley 

NASHVILLE -- Sebastian Aho scored his second goal of the 
game at 1:06 of overtime to give the Carolina Hurricanes a 
series-ending 4-3 win against the Nashville Predators in 
Game 6 of the Stanley Cup First Round at Bridgestone 
Arena on Thursday. 

Aho redirected a shot from Jaccob Slavin from the top of the 
left circle. 

"I don't think we played, especially in the first two periods, 
and obviously Nashville, they were good, but I don't think we 
were quite there," Aho said. "The third period was an 
unbelievable effort through the lineup, and obviously 
[overtime] as well. It just shows that there's no quit in this 
team. We have that confidence that we're still in the game, 
even though we were down going into the third."  

Dougie Hamilton and Brock McGinn each had a goal and an 
assist, and Alex Nedeljkovic made 24 saves for the 
Hurricanes, the No. 1 seed in the Discover Central Division 
who will play the Tampa Bay Lightning in the second round. 

Mikael Granlund had a goal and an assist, and Juuse Saros 
made 27 saves for the Predators, the No. 4 seed. 

"I really think we gave ourselves a chance to win a hockey 
game again," Granlund said. "It wasn't enough tonight and 
congratulations for Carolina. I'm really proud of the guys. The 
way we came back from the start of the season and this 
series, we really gave ourselves a chance to come through. 
But that's a really good hockey team and congratulations to 
them." 

Carolina scored three straight goals after being down 3-1. 
The last four games of the series went to overtime. 

"It's been like that all year," Hurricanes coach Rod 
Brind'Amour said. "We're playing games that aren't great, we 
look like we're probably out of it and then they just get it 
together. You've got a special group here. I mean, I know 
every coach would say that about their team, but we're 
proving it over and over and over. That's special." 

Predators defenseman Roman Josi left the game at 5:30 of 
the third period after being hit into the boards by Hurricanes 
forward Jordan Martinook. 

Hamilton tied it 3-3 for the Hurricanes with 6:01 left in the 
third period. After a face-off win by Aho, Hamilton headed 
from the opposite point to the far post and scored off a cross-
ice pass from Slavin. 

"I saw their guys were tired," Hamilton said. "They had been 
out there for a while, and I told [my teammates] 'Let's run [the 
play].' It worked out perfectly. We couldn't have done it any 
better. It was a huge goal for us. Happy it worked out." 

Nick Cousins gave the Predators a 1-0 lead at 1:44 of the 
first period on a redirection of a pass from Erik Haula from 
the slot. McGinn tied it 1-1 at 4:21 on a shot from below the 
right face-off circle. 

Granlund gave the Predators a 2-1 lead at 1:13 of the 
second period, scoring off a backhand pass from the point by 
Ryan Ellis. 

Ryan Johansen extended the lead to 3-1 at 7:32 on a 
redirection of a pass from Josi on a 5-on-3 power play. 

Aho cut it to 3-2 at 13:34 on a redirection of a shot by 
Hamilton on the power play. 

"They turned it up, for sure," Johansen said. "But I think it 
was probably a little more on us and how we sat back and 
didn't have enough poise and continue to make plays and 
have the pace we were having there in the second period, 
especially. That's what we wanted to get back to in overtime, 
and obviously they scored early. They're a great hockey 
team, they did some good things in the third to tie it up and 
win it in OT." 

NOTES: The schedule for the second round has not been 
announced. ... Game 6 was the only win for a visiting team in 
the series. … This was the third time there were at least four 
consecutive overtime games in a series (Toronto Maple 
Leafs and Montreal Canadiens, 1951; Phoenix Coyotes and 
Chicago Blackhawks, 2012). … Aho's eight points (six goals, 
two assists, four games) tied Brind'Amour (two goals, six 
assists, eight games) for the second-most points in potential 
series-clinching games in Hurricanes/Hartford Whalers 
history behind Eric Staal (four goals, six assists, 12 games). 
… Aho scored five goals with two assists in the series. … 
Brind'Amour's 16th playoff win tied Peter Laviolette for 
second in Hurricanes/Whalers history behind Paul Maurice 
(25). … McGinn has scored four points (three goals, one 
assist) in the past three games. … Granlund scored five 
points (two goals, three assists) in the last four games.
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Lightning will play Hurricanes in Stanley Cup Second Round 

Tampa Bay eliminated Florida; Carolina defeated Nashville 

By David Satriano 

The Tampa Bay Lightning will play the Carolina Hurricanes in 
the Stanley Cup Second Round. 

Tampa Bay, the No. 3 seed in the Discover Central Division, 
eliminated the No. 2 seed Florida Panthers in six games of 
the first round of the Stanley Cup Playoffs. 

The Lightning are the defending Stanley Cup champion. 

"You've probably heard the fourth one is the toughest to win 
in a series, and when you have a chance to do it you don't 
want to waste them," Tampa Bay coach Jon Cooper said. 
"We had a plan set. But the players ... it was 60 minutes of 
sheer will and compete. And to win in this league that's what 
you need. When you make the playoffs, you need it from 
everybody. The players gave it. They get all the credit in the 
world." 

Carolina, the No. 1 seed, eliminated Nashville, the No. 4 
seed, with a 4-3 overtime win in Game 6 of that best-of-7 
series on Thursday. 

"You knew if we got through this series, whether it was 
Florida or Tampa [Bay] for me, it was going to be the next 
best team, I think, in the League," Carolina coach Rod 
Brind'Amour said. "… So we're getting the Stanley Cup 
champs. We know what we're up against. We're going to 
have to be as good as we can to have a chance against 
these guys, especially now when they've got their full group 
back. It's a great challenge for us. We'll give it all we've got." 

The schedule for the second round has not been announced. 

Nikita Kucherov leads the Lightning and the playoffs with 11 
points (three goals, eight assists), and Victor Hedman (eight 
assists) , Alex Killorn (four goals, four assists) and Steven 
Stamkos (three goals, five assists) have scored eight points 
each. Andrei Vasilevskiy has a 2.64 goals-against average 
and .929 save percentage. 

Sebastian Aho leads the Hurricanes with seven points (five 
goals, two assists), and Jordan Staal (four goals, one assist) 
and Martin Necas (two goals, three assists) have scored five 
each. Alex Nedeljkovic is 4-2 with a 2.22 GAA and .922 save 
percentage. 

The Lightning were 4-3-1 against the Hurricanes in the 
regular season. Killorn (two goals, three assists) and 
Hedman (one goal, four assists) led Tampa Bay with five 
points. Vasilevskiy was 3-3-1 with a 2.14 GAA, a .933 save 
percentage and one shutout in seven games. Backup Curtis 
McElhinney made 31 saves in a 3-1 win Feb. 25. 

Necas led Carolina with eight points (three goals, five 
assists), Aho scored six points (two goals, four assists), and 
Dougie Hamilton had five assists against Tampa Bay. 
Nedeljkovic was 2-1-0 with a 1.02 GAA, a .962 save 
percentage and one shutout; James Reimer was 1-2-0 with a 
2.71 GAA and an .892 save percentage; and Petr Mrazek 
was 1-0-1 with a 1.45 GAA, a .956 save percentage and one 
shutout. 

"I think we've been through a lot, even though we're a young 
team," Aho said. "It definitely helps. This is the third straight 
year we're in the playoffs, and we try to learn every year and 
every game. It doesn't matter if it's a win or a loss, it's a 
process. I think we're on the right track. But for your 
question, they are the defending champs and there's a 
reason for that. They're a really good team, and we have to 
play our best if we can beat them." 

Tampa Bay has never played Carolina in the playoffs. 

The Lightning advanced to the second round for the fifth time 
in the past seven seasons. Tampa Bay has advanced to the 
conference final in four of the past six seasons. 

Carolina was eliminated by the Boston Bruins in five games 
in the first round last season after being swept by the Bruins 
in the 2019 Eastern Conference Final.

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 28, 2021 

 

 

 

Carolina rallies, eliminates Preds with 4-3 Game 6 OT win 

By Teresa M. Walker 

NASHVILLE, Tenn. (AP) — The Carolina Hurricanes finally 
figured out how to beat the Nashville Predators in overtime: 
Score quickly.  

And now they’re onto the second round.  

Sebastian Aho scored his second goal of the game 1:06 into 
overtime and the Hurricanes advanced with a 4-3 comeback 
victory over the Nashville Predators on Thursday night in 
Game 6. It was their second straight overtime win to finish off 
the series with both winning goals scored within the first 
couple minutes. 

The Hurricanes will play defending champion Tampa Bay, 
the No. 3 seed in the Central Division. They trailed 3-1 in the 
second period, the first time in the series that Carolina had 
trailed by more than a goal.  

“It just shows that there’s no quit in this team and we have 
that confidence that we’re still in the game even though we 
down a goal in the third,” Aho said.  

Carolina won its fourth straight game with a chance to end a 
series. The Hurricanes are 12-10 in franchise history in 
clinching games, and they improved to 5-2 on the road in 
Game 6 with a 3-2 lead.  

Aho stunned the largest crowd to see an NHL game this year 
when he scored so quickly after overtime started for the 
fourth straight game in this series. Defenseman Jaccob 
Slavin shot the puck, and Aho tipped it in. 

“It was pretty awesome I think just to not have to play too 
much longer,” Carolina defenseman Dougie Hamilton said. 
“We were all pretty happy about that. I think (we) just said 
stick to our game and didn’t say too much. It was great play 
and good shot, good tip. Very happy.” 

Slavin said the key in overtime is just throwing pucks to the 
net where anything can happen.  

“That’s huge,” Slavin said. “On to the next series.” 

Brock McGinn and Hamilton each had a goal and an assist 
apiece for Carolina. The Hurricanes now have won four 
straight games with a chance to clinch a series.  

Nashville led 3-1 in the second period and 3-2 in the third 
when the Hurricanes spent much of the period in front of 
Nashville goalie Juuse Saros.  

Hamilton tied it with 6:01 left in regulation after Saros 
stopped the Canes’ first 13 shots in the period. He scored 
from the right edge off a pass from Slavin off a faceoff. 
Carolina coach Rod Brind’Amour said they just had to win a 
period after having only 14 shots through two periods.  

“Then we had momentum,” Brind’Amour said. “Obviously, 
got the faceoff win, and it ended up in the net. It’s all good.”  

Nashville fell to 1-10 in series when trailing 3-2, and the 
Predators now are 7-8 in Game 6s.  

“Unfortunately, we didn’t find a way to win it, which playoffs 
you’ve got to be able to find a way to win games,” Nashville 
coach John Hynes said.  

Mikael Granlund had a goal and an assist, and Ryan 
Johansen and Nick Cousins scored for Nashville. Saros 
finished with 27 saves. 

The Predators had 14,107 in the stands after another 
increase in capacity. CeCe Winans, a 12-time Grammy 
winner, handled the national anthem, and at least three 
catfish hit the ice as she finished. 

Nashville also scored the first goal for the fifth time in this 
series with Cousins deflecting Erik Haula’s shot past Alex 
Nedeljkovic to crank fans up even louder. Carolina tied it at 
1-1 with McGinn skating around the net and shooting from 
the edge of the right circle at 4:20. 

Granlund put Nashville back up 1:13 into the second, tapping 
in Ryan Ellis’ shot from the left edge of the crease. Johansen 
gave Nashville its first multi-goal lead of this series at 3-1, 
deflecting Roman Josi’s shot in at 7:32 of the second with 
the Predators on a 5-on-3. 

Aho pulled the Hurricanes to 3-2, deflecting Dougie 
Hamilton’s shot from the point at 13:34 of the second with 15 
seconds left on the man advantage. Hamilton got the puck 
off an attempted clear by Nashville defenseman Mattias 
Ekholm. 

Then Carolina took control in the third. 

“It was probably a little more on us and how we sat back and 
didn’t have enough poise and continue to make plays and 
have the pace that we were having in the second period 
especially,” Johansen said. “That was kind of what we 
wanted to get back to in overtime, and obviously they scored 
early on.” 

GOING OT 

This was just the third series to feature four or more 
consecutive overtime games and the first since the 2012 
conference quarterfinal between Phoenix and Chicago. The 
other was the 1951 Stanley Cup Final between Toronto and 
Montreal.  

CANES’ HISTORY 

This was just the sixth time Carolina has rallied from a multi-
goal deficit to win a playoff game and only the second in a 
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series-clinching game. The last was Game 7 of the first 
round in 2019.  

SCORING SLAVIN 

The Hurricanes defenseman now has two assists in as many 
games. He has 17 points through 26 career postseason 
games. He also has 14 assists, most by a defenseman in 
franchise history, breaking a tie with Dave Babych and Bret 
Hedican.  

I’M BACK 

Johansen had essentially been benched from the power play 
unit in Games 3, 4 and 5 playing only a combined 28 
seconds in those games. He came out in this game on the 
first man advantage and played 4:37 on the power play.  

He scored his team-high third goal of the series with a couple 
seconds left in the 5-on-3, helping Nashville improve to 3 of 
25 on the power play against Carolina this postseason.

 

Resilient Hurricanes push through OT-heavy series to advance 

By Aaron Beard 

The Carolina Hurricanes spent their first-round playoff series 
falling behind early and grinding through tough overtime 
games. 

Yet the Hurricanes showed enough resilience to push 
through and advance anyway, earning a second round 
matchup with reigning Stanley Cup champion Tampa Bay. 

The Hurricanes beat the Nashville Predators 4-3 in overtime 
on Thursday night to close the best-of-seven series in six 
games. That came after they rallied from a two-goal deficit 
while playing a fourth consecutive game that extended past 
regulation time.  

“I think we’re a resilient group,” said Hurricanes defenseman 
Dougie Hamilton, who forced overtime by scoring at 13:59 of 
the third period. “We just keep playing no matter what 
happens. We just keep going, keep going, keep going. And 
it’s been like that for a couple years now.” 

Nothing came easily for the Hurricanes, who won the Central 
Division — their first division crown since their Cup-winning 
season in 2006 — and were in the Presidents’ Trophy race 
to the regular season’s final week. 

The Hurricanes jumped out to a 2-0 series lead against 
Nashville. But they lost Game 3 in double overtime, followed 
by Game 4 the same way, then had to rally in the third period 
of Game 5 to win it on Jordan Staal’s rebound chance in OT. 

This time, they got star center Sebastian Aho’s deflection on 
Jaccob Slavin’s shot to beat Juuse Saros just 66 seconds 
into overtime, clinching a 4-2 series win. 

In those six games, the Hurricanes surrendered the game’s 
first goal five times. 

“We kind of got behind the 8-ball in most of the games,” said 
Brock McGinn, who scored all three of his series goals on 
the road. 

One of the reasons the Hurricanes overcame those issues 
was the play of rookie goaltender Alex Nedeljkovic as the 
every-game starter, a position he doesn’t look likely to 
relinquish against the Lightning. 

There was some question as to whether coach Rod 
Brind’Amour would use a rotation, as he did in last year’s 
playoffs with Petr Mrazek and James Reimer. But 

Brind’Amour stuck with the 25-year-old Nedeljkovic, who had 
ranked among the league leaders with a 1.90 goals-against 
average and a .932 save percentage in the regular season. 

He was strong throughout the Nashville series, even turning 
away a 2-on-0 rush by the Predators in Game 4, while 
providing a lift with his puck-handling ability. 

The other positive developments were on the health front. 
McGinn returned to the lineup after missing 19 games to end 
the regular season, scoring twice in Game 4 and working 
alongside Aho on Carolina’s reshuffled lines for Game 6. 

Then there was Slavin, who suffered a lower-body injury in 
the second-to-last game of the regular season at Nashville. 
Brind’Amour had said that injury would likely make Carolina’s 
top defenseman a game-time decision for the foreseeable 
future. 

Slavin logged more than 21 minutes in Game 1, then missed 
the next three games before returning in Game 5. He 
assisted on Carolina’s tying and winning goals on Thursday 
night, feeding a cutting Hamilton with a perfect pass off a 
faceoff win by Aho, before firing the Aho-tipped winner off 
another faceoff win by Aho. 

“As much as I hated sitting out those games, I think it was 
the right move,” Slavin said. “The past two games, I felt good 
out there, I felt confident in my skating abilities and just being 
able to help the team out and not hinder them in any ways.” 

The Hurricanes will have home-ice advantage against the 
Lightning, and they’ll have even more rowdy fans. The team 
announced Wednesday that the NHL had granted approval 
for PNC Arena to host an increased capacity of more than 
15,000 fans, up from about 12,000 against the Predators. 

That came after the arena installed a 500-ton chiller to 
increase air flow while ensuring integrity of the ice despite 
the rising temperatures outside, allowing for increased 
capacity for all the remaining home playoff games. 

There could be plenty more, too, if the Hurricanes keep 
battling like this. 

“You’ve got a special group here,” Brind’Amour said. “I 
mean, I know every coach would say that about their team. 
But we’re proving it over and over and over. And that’s 
special.”
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Stanley Cup Playoffs Takeaways: Hurricanes surge to send Predators packing 

By Emily Sadler 

In the North Division, the Montreal Canadiens kept their 
season alive to force Game 6 against the Toronto Maple 
Leafs. South of the border in Thursday's lone U.S. game, the 
Nashville Predators couldn't follow suit, falling to the 
Hurricanes at home and officially ending their season after a 
six-game battle as Carolina moves on to Round 2. 

This one, a 4-3 victory thanks to Sebastian Aho's game-
winner, came down to the details. And overtime, of course. 

Seven games' worth of hockey packed into six 

It took six games for the Hurricanes to solve Juuse Saros 
and the Predators, but honestly it kind of felt like seven 
considering all the overtime. Thursday's OT marked the 
fourth straight game of this series to go to extra time. 
Between back-to-back double OT matchups in Games 3 and 
4 (both won by Nashville at home) and short OT solves in 
Games 5 and now 6 (both won by Carolina), we got an extra 
74:13 of hockey in this series. 

Hurricanes' quick draws lead to speedy OT winner 

The Hurricanes struggled through the first half of this game, 
with momentum faltering at every opportunity and the 
wizardry of Saros stumping their every attempt to regain it. 
But few teams can turn a game around as quickly as 
Carolina, and we saw that on Thursday night. 

Both the game-tying goal, scored by Dougie Hamilton, and 
the OT winner -- a quick shot right off the draw from Jaccob 
Slavin, tipped in by net-front expert Sebastian Aho -- came 
immediately off the faceoff, with Carolina winning the draws 
cleanly and letting their elite defencemen drive the play. 

Overall, faceoff wins actually favoured Nashville in this one, 
33-27. But Carolina's quick-to-pounce game-plan, requiring 
details and discipline to execute, proved the difference. 

Hamilton's first goal of post-season comes at perfect time 

Dougie Hamilton was due. Five games into Carolina's First 
Round series against Nashville, the Hurricanes' most 
productive defenceman in the regular season had yet to 
score a goal in these playoffs. With a league-leading 31 
shots on goal this post-season to his name heading into 

Game 6 in Nashville, it was only a matter of time before one 
went in. 

Down by two goals for the first time in the series, Hamilton's 
fingerprints were all over this push for victory. His ability to 
keep the puck in the offensive zone during the Hurricanes' 
second-period power play sparked a noticeable shift in 
pressure and momentum, and it was his powerful blast from 
the blue line right after -- what would've been shot No. 32, 
had Aho not smartly gotten his own stick on it for the redirect 
-- that helped make this a 3-2 game. 

Maybe he was just waiting for the perfect pass -- a stunning 
setup from elite defence partner, Jaccob Slavin. Or the right 
moment -- late in the third period of a one-goal game -- but 
Hamilton's first goal of these playoffs, the 3-3 equalizer to 
push the Predators back to the brink of elimination, could not 
have come at a better time. 

Saros almost steals the show 

Once the dust settles on this series and the rink empties out, 
the Predators will face plenty of questions this off-season. 
Much of the season was spent studying this roster as they 
went from sure deadline seller to playoff contender. Will 
general manager David Poile now embark on the rebuild we 
all jumped the gun on mid-season, or was this post-season 
appearance enough to spark something more in what has 
been an underperforming core? 

First on his to do list, however, is obvious: re-sign Saros. 

After his red-hot play backstopped Nashville into playoff 
position in the first place, Saros was without a doubt the best 
and most consistent player for Nashville all season and all 
series. The busiest goalie of Round 1 faced 252 shots, and 
finished the series with a solid .921 save percentage and 
2.78 goals-against average against one of the most powerful 
offences in the game. 

The Finnish netminder (and successor following in the 
footsteps of the great Pekka Rinne) is only just getting 
started. Now with time winding down on his three-year, $4.5-
million contract, the pending RFA is due a new deal and a 
decent payday.
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NHL Playoff Buzzer: Aho, Suzuki score overtime winners on Thursday 

By Adam Gretz 

 Two of the Montreal Canadiens best young players 
contribute to the overtime winner to keep their 
series going. 

 The Carolina Hurricanes are advancing to the 
Second Round of the Stanley Cup Playoffs.  

 There is one Game 7 on Friday when the Minnesota 
Wild visit the Vegas Golden Knights.  

Montreal Canadiens 4, Toronto Maple Leafs 3 (OT) (TOR 
leads 3-2) 

The Montreal Canadiens are not finished just yet. After 
jumping out to an early 3-0 lead (then letting it slip away) the 
Canadiens were able to get a 4-3 win in overtime thanks to 
Nick Suzuki‘s game-winning goal, capitalizing on an Alex 
Galchenyuk turnover. The Canadiens had scored just four 
goals in the first four games of the series heading into 
Thursday’s game and matched that total in their Game 5 win. 
Joel Armia scored two goals, while Jesperi Kotkaniemi also 
added a goal. The series shifts to Montreal for Game 6 on 
Saturday where they will play in front of 2,500 fans. 

Carolina Hurricanes 4, Nashville Predators 3 (OT) (CAR wins 
4-2) 

The Carolina Hurricanes overcame a 3-1 second period 
deficit on Thursday night to eliminate the Nashville Predators 
in six games. Jaccob Slavin and Dougie Hamilton both made 
signifiant impacts from the blue line to help drive the 
comeback, while Sebastian Aho scored two goals, including 
the series-clinching overtime winner. The Hurricanes will now 
prepare to play the defending Stanley Cup champion Tampa 
Bay Lightning in the Second Round of the Central Division 
playoffs. 

Three Stars 

1. Sebastian Aho, Carolina Hurricanes. It is always a 
significant moment when you get a chance to score a series-

clinching goal in overtime. Aho did exactly that for the 
Hurricanes on Thursday night when he managed to get his 
stick on Jaccob Slavin’s shot to beat Juuse Saros for the 
game winning goal. Aho also helped start Carolina’s 
comeback late in the second period when he scored a power 
play goal to bring the Hurricanes within a single goal. 

2. Nick Suzuki, Montreal Canadiens. With their season on 
the line it was two of Montreal’s best young players, Suzuki 
and Cole Caufield, converting on a two-on-none rush to beat 
Maple Leafs goalie Jack Campbell for the game-winner. 
Suzuki is one of the most important players on the 
Canadiens roster and was arguably their best player in the 
bubble a year ago. He followed that with a strong 2020-21 
regular season and now has two goals in five games this 
postseason, including what is so far their biggest goal of the 
playoffs. 

3. Joel Armia, Montreal Canadiens. Armia scored only seven 
goals in 41 games for the Canadiens this season. He scored 
two in the first period on Thursday night. Those two goals 
helped the Canadiens race out to a 3-0 lead to help push 
their series to a Game 6 on Saturday night. If you are going 
to have any chance of winning in the Stanley Cup Playoffs 
you are always going to need some unexpected heroes 
emerge for a big game every now and then, and Armia was 
the player to provide that on Thursday. 

Highlights Of The Night 

Suzuki and Caufield take advantage of an opportunity in 
overtime. 

Dougie Hamilton’s game-tying goal is a thing of beauty. 

Sebastian Aho with a series clinching goal for the 
Hurricanes. 

Friday’s NHL Playoff Schedule 

Game 7: Minnesota Wild at Vegas Golden Knights (Series 
tied 3-3) — 9 p.m. ET, NBCSN (livestream)
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Hurricanes eliminate Predators on Aho’s overtime goal 

By Adam Gretz  

The Carolina Hurricanes have a date with the defending 
Stanley Cup champions. 

Thanks to their come-from-behind, 4-3 overtime win in Game 
6 on Thursday night, the Hurricanes eliminated the Nashville 
Predators and advanced to the second round of the Central 
Division playoffs where they will meet the Tampa Bay 
Lightning. 

After falling down by two goals midway through the second 
period, the Hurricanes turned up the pressure on Nashville 
goalie Juuse Saros and were finally able to break through 
thanks to their top players. Sebastian Aho was one of the 
biggest drivers of the comeback, scoring a power play goal 
late in the second period to cut the deficit to 3-2 heading into 
the third period. 

Aho then scored the game-winning goal in overtime when he 
deflected a Jaccob Slavin shot by Saros. 

While Saros did everything he could to preserve Nashville’s 
lead, Carolina’s relentless third period push proved to be too 
much for him and the Predators to hold off. Saros was one of 
the biggest factors in Nashville’s second half turnaround, and 
the Predators were relying on him to single handedly protect 
their lead in the third period. For a while it seemed like it was 
going to work and perhaps push the series to a decisive 
seventh game. But that hope started to slip away when 
Carolina tied it late in the third period. 

Dougie Hamilton, who has had a bit of a quiet series until 
Thursday, scored the equalizer late in the third period off of a 
set faceoff play where Nashville’s defense simply lost track 
of him, giving him an easy backdoor tap-in goal. 

Hamilton also made a great play on Aho’s first goal to keep 
the puck in the offensive zone and get it on net for Aho to 
deflect it in. 

Thursday’s game was the fourth consecutive overtime game 
in the series. Nashville won Games 3 and 4 in double 
overtime to even the series, while Carolina was able to take 
Games 5 and 6 on goals from Jordan Staal and Aho to clinch 
it. 

This is the second time in three years that Carolina has 
advanced to at least the Second Round. 

The Hurricanes will now play a Tampa Bay team in the 
Second Round that they split the regular season series with, 
winning four out of the eight head-to-head matchups. 

HURRICANES VS. PREDATORS (CAR wins 4-2) – series 
livestream link 

Game 1: Hurricanes 5, Predators 2 
Game 2: Hurricanes 3, Predators 0 
Game 3: Predators 5, Hurricanes 4 (2OT) 
Game 4: Predators 4, Hurricanes 3 (2OT) 
Game 5: Hurricanes 3, Predators 2 (OT) 
Game 6: Hurricanes 4, Predators 3 (OT)
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Canes complete comeback, advance to second round 

The Carolina Hurricanes defeated the Nashville Predators 4-
3 in overtime to take the first round series 4-2. 

By Ryan Henkel 

Canes in 6.  

The Carolina Hurricanes closed out their first round series 
against the Nashville Predators with a 4-3 overtime victory in 
Game 6 Thursday night at Bridgestone Arena. 

The Canes dug in and played their hearts out as the team 
surmounted a two-goal deficit to finish off the series with their 
second straight overtime victory. 

Now it’s time for the second round against the defending 
champions. The Tampa Bay Lightning. 

But let’s take a look back at the clinching game. 

For the fifth — and fourth straight — time in the series, the 
Carolina Hurricanes had conceded the opening goal, this 
time just 104 seconds into the game. It was yet another 
deflection goal from in front for Nashville as Nick Cousins 
bought up real estate at the top of the blue and never got 
moved. 

And it seemed like right away, it was going to get worse as 
the Predators’ Stampede/Herd/Energy line sprung Yakov 
Trenin in alone against Alex Nedeljkovic, but it was the 
Canes’ netminder that won the battle, as he had time and 
time again throughout the series. 

That was the momentum the Canes needed to get their 
heads back into the game for a bit and Brock McGinn put it 
upon himself to set things right with a great individual effort 
starting with winning a puck below the goal line and ending 
with a post-and-in snipe. 

The first was a back-and-forth affair from there, but 
unfortunately, the second period opened much like the first. 

The same two problems that had plagued Carolina all series, 
failing to clear pucks up the boards and leaving opponents 
alone in close, just kept biting them. 

This time it was both as a failed clear was caught at the 
blueline and put back on net where Mikael Granlund was 
able to take his time to turn around and shoot a wrister past 
Nedeljkovic. 

And then it did get worse.  

With the Hurricanes on a power play, Dougie Hamilton 
dragged a Nashville defender down on a clear to bring it to a 
4-on-4 and after the Nashville penalty was killed, Aho took a 
slashing penalty to give the Predators a 5-on-3.  

The Preds quickly scored on that opportunity — their second 
5-on-3 goal of the series — and took their first multi-goal lead 
of the series. 

But the Canes managed to scrounge together a bit of life late 
in the second with a timely power play goal. It was a good 
keep by Hamilton who put the puck back on net where Aho 
deflected it in past Juuse Saros.  

It was a good response from the two players that had to 
watch the Predators score from the box. 

When the third period started, the Canes knew they needed 
to be better and better they were. The team was all over 
Nashville from the jump and after coming in wave after wave 
with their forecheck they finally broke through Saros. 

After the third Predator’s icing, the Hurricanes set up the 
perfect faceoff play with Jaccob Slavin threading the perfect 
pass to Hamilton who had snuck all the way up to the 
backdoor. 

We all knew what that would mean though. Overtime for the 
fourth straight game. 

But the Hurricanes took mercy on the patrons that tuned in 
for the 9:30 p.m. EST puck drop and ended it just 1:06 into 
overtime with Aho tipping another defenseman’s shot.  

The Canes had completed the comeback, putting together a 
clutch third period to advance and now look to host the 
Lightning for Game 1 of Round 2 in Raleigh on Sunday.
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They said it: Brind’Amour, Hamilton, Aho, McGinn, Slavin on clinching first round series 

The Carolina Hurricanes defeated the Nashville Predators 4-
3 in overtime to take the series 4-2. Rod Brind’Amour, 
Sebastian Aho, Dougie Hamilton, Brock McGinn and Jaccob 
Slavin spoke with the media following the game. 

By Ryan Henkel and Brett Finger 

The Carolina Hurricanes clinched their first round series 
against the Nashville Predators with a 4-3 overtime win in 
Game 6 Thursday night at Bridgestone Arena.  

The team came back from a two-goal deficit thanks in part to 
a two-goal performance, including the overtime winner, by 
Sebastian Aho as well as the late tying goal by Dougie 
Hamilton. 

After the game, head coach Rod Brind’Amour as well as 
Hamilton, Aho, Jaccob Slavin and Brock McGinn spoke to 
the media via Zoom. Here’s what they had to say: 

Rod Brind’Amour 

On the leadership group driving the game: That’s a great 
point. We were not playing well. Let’s be honest. For a 
couple of periods. Martinook was having a good game all the 
way through. And obviously Slavin. And then Seabass got 
one through at the end. Your best players have to be your 
best players and obviously tonight we struggled for a while, 
but then they took over. That’s what has to happen. 

On the group’s resiliency: It doesn’t surprise me anymore 
because it’s been like that all year. All year. We’re playing 
games and aren’t great and we look like we probably are out 
of it and then they just get it together. It’s a special group 
here. I know every coach would say that about their team but 
they’ve proven it over and over and over. That’s special. 

On getting the team geared up for the third period and 
overtime: The first two periods were not Hurricanes hockey. 
The other team had a lot to do with it. You give them credit 
for sure, but it just wasn’t up to snuff. The guys did it. I don’t 
have to do anything. They take a lot of pride in how they 
play. It was great to get that power play goal to get us within 
one. That was really important and they knew they just had 
to win one period and they were back in the game. That was 
what happened. We probably could have even gotten a 
couple in the third, but we got one, got us into overtime and 
we had momentum and obviously we got the faceoff win and 
it ended up in the net. It’s all good. 

On Brock McGinn reminding him of himself: I don’t know. 
He’s old school. So if you mean that. He could play back in 
the day. I’ll just leave it at that for sure. 

On looking ahead to the Tampa Bay Lightning: We knew if 
we got through this series, whether it was going to be Florida 
or Tampa, was going to be, to me, the next best team in the 
league. Either one. Pick ‘em. Stanley Cup champs or I 
thought FLorida had played great all year. We’re getting the 
Stanley Cup champs. We know what we’re up against. We’re 
going to have to be as good as we can to have a chance 
against these guys. Especially now when they kind of have 
their full group back. It’s a great challenge for us and we’ll 
give it all we got. 

On Alex Nedeljkovic: He didn’t look like a rookie. That’s for 
sure. Tonight was probably the one game he’d have said 
was probably not his best. He was kind of fighting it a little bit 
with the puck, but that was a big part of the series for us. His 
puck handling. He was able to get us out of trouble and 
alleviate a lot of the stress. He was solid and that’s what you 
have to have at this time of year.  

On sensing that the game was going to go the Canes’ way: 
You never feel that way. You could tell at least we were 
going to have a chance. That was what was good for me. 
The first two periods felt like we were just hanging on and 
that was like not good. Then we flipped it obviously and that 
was like, ‘Okay. We’re going to get an opportunity. 
Something’s going to happen.” The flow, we had tilted the 
ice. You don’t know if you’re going to get it, but you certainly 
liked what you saw and obviously we pulled it off. 

On the growth and maturity of the team: They take a lot of 
pride in how they play and how they represent each other 
and our organization. You can just see it. I think they also are 
hungry. They’re hungry and they want to win. They know that 
it takes a lot to win. The older you get, the more times you go 
through it and you realize how hard it is to win. They want to 
take advantage of every chance they get and this is one of 
them. 

On giving up the first goal in five of the six games in the 
series: Obviously it’s not something that we want to keep up, 
but I think that’s the thing. We’re not trying to give up the first 
goal. But the fact that when we do, it’s not over. That’s a real 
confidence boost for this team moving forward. 

On matching Nashville’s intensity: We weren’t there for the 
first half of the game or first almost two periods. But then it 
got to the point where it was our turn for now or never. It was 
like it was on the line. I think then we did match it. it’s tough 
for them, I get it. They’re up a goal and it’s that hanging on 
kind of thing while we have nothing to lose and just kind of 
are throwing everything at them. That’s what happened and 
we were able to tie it up. I give full marks to Nashville. It’s a 
great team. There’s no weaknesses in that group. All the 
games were tight. 

On switching up the lines early into the game: We had a plan 
going in that we were just kind of going to see what their 
matchups were going to be on us. Then what I saw they 
were thinking of doing, that’s when we made the change. 
Didn’t work obviously for the first two periods then we 
changed it up again and I think that worked, but probably 
over thought it a little bit maybe. But that’s coaching. 

On Jaccob Slavin giving Dougie Hamilton more confidence: 
Just in general with the whole group. He goes in the lineup 
and we didn’t lose. He’s that important to this team. We all 
know that he makes everyone around him better and he 
plays with Dougie most of the time so that’s only going to 
make Dougie better. It’s a great pair. He was obviously the 
difference maker. That’s pretty obvious. 

Dougie Hamilton 

On how nice it was to close the game out so quickly in 
overtime and close out the series: It was pretty awesome to 
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not have to play too much longer. We were all really happy 
about that. We just said to stick to our game. We didn’t say 
too much. It was a great play. Good shot, good tip. We’re 
very happy. 

On Jordan Martinook’s impassioned speech to his 
teammates after falling behind 3-1: We had to wake up, and 
he was doing his thing. It was big for us. I think he drew a 
penalty after that and we scored on the power play. It was 
big for him to step up and the rest of us to follow. It could be 
the turning point for us. 

On the set faceoff play that led to him scoring the game-tying 
goal: We saw that a while ago. It’s tough to pull that off. I saw 
their guys were tired, they had been out there for a while. I 
told (Slavin) let’s run it and it couldn’t have worked out more 
perfectly. It was a huge goal for us and I’m glad it all worked 
out. 

On if it was a relief to see the puck go in for him: It’s nice to 
see the puck go in. I didn’t care if it was mine or whatever. I 
had a couple of shots that got blocked. I didn’t have a shot all 
game until the goal. Like I’ve said all year, that’s how hockey 
works. You can have 30 shots in five games and have one in 
a game and score. It’s nice to see that go in and keep 
playing. 

On what about this team keeps them in games and coming 
back the way they do: I don’t know. I’ve noticed that for a 
while. We just keep playing. We’re a resilient group and we 
just keep playing no matter what happens. We just keep 
going. It’s been like that for a couple of years now. We’ve 
been in every game all year. There’s no quit in us. I don’t 
know what it is. We just keep playing. We have a lot of good 
guys on the team. We know our roles and we know what we 
have to do. We play for each other. 

On Alex Nedeljkovic’s performance as a rookie in the first 
round: He’s been unbelievable. He has so much confidence, 
a quiet swag to him. It helps our team. He’s just so calm in 
the net and plays the puck so well, makes huge saves. It’s 
easy to play in front of a guy like that. I’m really happy for 
him and hopefully, we can keep it going. 

Sebastian Aho 

On the team’s resilience in coming back from a 3-1 deficit: I 
didn’t think (we were good), especially in the first two 
periods. Obviously, Nashville was good, but I felt like we 
weren’t quite there. The third period was an unbelievable 
effort through the lineup and in OT as well. It just shows that 
there’s no quit in this team and we have that confidence that 
we’re still in the game even when we’re down by a goal in 
the third period. 

On if the team’s leadership group led the way to their 
comeback in game six: Roddy says we need 20 guys on the 
rope. It’s every guy in the lineup. It’s the playoffs, so we can’t 
have 18 or 19 guys playing well, it has to be everyone. Every 
guy stepped up in the right moment tonight and got us the 
win. 

On if the Hurricanes matched the Predators’ intensity in the 
series: I don’t know. They were really good in the first two 
periods. They came at us hard and forechecked really well 
and put a lot of pucks in our net and created a lot of stress in 

our zone. They played a really good game, but we buoy a 
game. I’m happy with our effort towards the end of the game. 

On the mood in the locker room after the ups and downs of 
that series: It was a great series. A great battle. They’re a 
really good team and they grind like any team this time of the 
year. We lost the first two double OTs, it hurt. It’s a sucky 
way to lose a game. We turned it around in Raleigh in OT 
with Jordo’s huge goal. We had more confidence tonight 
because of it. Because we had that experience winning that 
OT games. 

On if having all of this playoff experience now helps them as 
they go up against the defending Stanley Cup champions: I 
think we’ve been through a lot, even though we’re a young 
team. It definitely helps. It’s the third straight year we’re in 
the playoffs, and we try to learn every year and every game. 
It doesn’t matter if it’s a win or a loss, it’s a process. I think 
we’re on the right track. They’re the defending champs, and 
there’s a reason for that. They’re a very good team and we 
have to play our best to beat them. 

On how he feels after a fourth straight OT game: I feel fine. 
Winning gives you so much energy. I feel pretty good. 

Brock McGinn 

On the team’s resilience in coming back from down two 
goals: I think that’s something our team does. In this series, 
we got behind the eight-ball in most of the games and we did 
a good job of fighting back and not quitting on the game. To 
get that one was big going into the second period. Fighting 
back down by two, I think this team is showing maturity and 
we just have to carry on going forward. 

On what the focus is going into the second round: They’re a 
very good team in Nashville. They did a good job of getting 
us away from our style of play and out game. Going into the 
next series, we have to focus on sticking to our system and 
our game plan. Stick to it for a full 60 and not have those 
mental breakdowns where we put ourselves behind the 
eight-ball. 

On Jordan Martinook’s impact on the team: What can you 
say about Marty? He’s a great leader on and off the ice. He 
plays a hard game and that’s what you need in the playoffs. 
You need those guys to go out there and crash and bang. As 
the series goes on, it weighs on players and they’ll think 
twice about going and getting that puck. Marty calming the 
bench down got us back to our game there. We went out and 
threw everything at them in the third and we fought back into 
the game and won it in overtime. 

On how the team fought back: I think we didn’t get to our 
game, then we’re down two. Then we did a good job of 
fighting back, but we have to do a better job of not putting 
ourselves into those scenarios. I think it shows a lot of 
resilience in this team and this group and the confidence we 
have in eachother. Going into the next series, we gotta enjoy 
this for a little bit here and then we’ll come back and focus on 
Tampa. 

Jaccob Slavin 

On the mood in the locker room after the comeback win: The 
room’s ecstatic. It was a good series. The boys battled really 
hard. Sitting out wasn’t fun, but it’s what needed to be done 
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for me to be able to come back, be healthy and be strong 
and help the team in whatever way I can. The guys battled 
hard and it’s onto the next round. 

On the faceoff play that tied the game: You play a team this 
many times in a row, you see how they react to certain plays 
we run. Before the faceoff, we said let’s send both D. Dougie 
ended up being wide open and it was a nice way to get the 
game tied up. 

On how having lots of playoff experience now is helping 
them and will help them moving forward: It’s huge. Any 
experience you get in the playoffs is big. The last couple of 
years, we’ve been there. We’ve had our highs and had our 
lows. It’s huge to have that experience and to be able to 
battle back and continue to get that experience moving 

forward. The resilience we have in this group is awesome. 
We just have to keep moving forward. 

On his injury and how he feels after sitting out for a few 
games in the first round: I think it’s progressing in the right 
way. As much as I hated sitting out of those games, I think it 
was the right move. If we want to make a deep playoff round, 
I want to be healthy in the later rounds and not try to push it 
too hard. It is feeling good these past two games. I’ve felt 
good out there and felt confident in my skating abilities. Just 
being able to help the team out and not hinder them in any 
way. I’m thankful for all the people praying for me. There 
were a lot of people who have reached out to me during this 
time and I’m thankful for that.

 

 

 

Canes' goalie's postseason run began with a grade-school dream 

By Bridget Condon 

RALEIGH, N.C. (WTVD) -- The Carolina Hurricanes can 
close out the series with a win Thursday night in Nashville. 
Starting in net and making his sixth consecutive postseason 
start is Alex Nedeljkovic, who has recorded 165 saves and a 
shutout this postseason. 

"It was very crazy," said Theresa Nedeljkovic, Alex's mom. 
"When they said those stats that Cam Ward was the only 
other one doing it, we just brought to mind that when he first 
went to camp, his first year, he was like 'I met Cam. He was 
real nice. He introduced himself to me. It was neat.'" 

It was a surreal moment for his father, too. 

"At the beginning, it was kind of, I don't know, just to see him 
on TV or whatever it was like, he made it," Nenad 
Nedeljkovic, Alex's dad, said. "He's finally there." 

Playing in the NHL is something Ned -- as the Caniacs call 
him -- or Alex as his parents call him -- dreamed of doing 
since he was in grade school. 

"There's a poster, they did a thing in school," his dad said. "I 
think it was first grade, second grade, and he wanted to put 
on there to be an NHL player, to make it to the NHL. We still 
have that picture. We posted it when he played his first game 
in Vancouver." 

Along with wanting to make it to the NHL, that poster 
included people who are important to him, which he wrote, 
his friends, family and teachers. Alex is the oldest of four, he 
has two sisters and a brother all of who have been by his 
side during his journey to the NHL, one that hasn't always 
been easy. 

"He's always been level-headed," Nenad Nedeljkovic said. 
 

"Confident, not cocky," Theresa Nedeljkovic said. "That's 
what I always tell him." 

"He always believed in himself," Nenad Nedeljkovic said. 
"There were always doubters, he was too small or this. 
Growing up playing there were all these other bigger-named 
kids; he just kept battling, kept believing in himself and kept 
proving everybody wrong." 

His parents said his work ethic was an advantage. 

"He's a go-getter," Alex's mom said. "If he wants something 
and he wants it bad enough he's going to work hard for it and 
he has." 

The 25-year-old Nedeljkovic was drafted by the Canes in 
2014 in hopes of becoming their goalie of the future. He won 
the Calder Cup with the Charlotte Checkers in 2019, but he 
didn't get his big break until this season when Petr Mrazek 
went down with an injury. 

He finished the regular season 15-5-3 with three shutouts 
leading him to be named the starter for the first round of the 
postseason. 

"Guys at work saying, hey, I saw your kid, he's playing," 
Nenad Nedeljkovic said. "Then there was a time where it 
was like, is it really happening and now it's kind of like I'm 
getting used to it watching him now and stuff, but it's still 
when he was younger you dream about it, hoping he would 
make it. He's there." 

Throughout his journey of highs and lows, there has been 
one constant: the message Alex gets from his mom before 
every game. 

"Even since he was younger, it's always the same thing," 
Theresa Nedeljkovic said. "Be good, be yourself, work hard, 
stay up, stay out, stick down. That's all I have to say.
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Canes move on to the second round, eliminate Predators in overtime 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

MAY 27, 2021 09:10 PM 

  

For the fourth straight game, the Carolina Hurricanes and Nashville 
Predators needed overtime to decide their playoff game. 

For the second straight game, the Canes won, ending the best-of-seven 
series with a 4-3 victory on a Sebastian Aho tip of a Jaccob Slavin shot at 
1:06 of the overtime. 

Slavin unleashed a shot from the left wing that goalie Juuse Saros 
couldn’t stop after Aho got his stick on it for his second goal of the game, 
and the Canes were on their way to the second round to face the Tampa 
Bay Lightning. 

Defenseman Dougie Hamilton tied the score 3-3 for the Canes with 6:01 
left in regulation, taking a pass from Slavin and scoring on a backdoor 
play. 

After Nashville iced the puck, the Canes’ Sebastian Aho won a faceoff in 
the Preds zone, Slavin collected the puck along the boards and Hamilton 
broke in all alone on the far side for the score. 

The Canes outshot the Preds 16-5 in the third. Nashville was missing its 
captain and star defenseman Roman Josi, who took a big hit from Jordan 
Martinook at 5:30 of the third period. Josi did not play in the last 14:30 of 
regulation. 

The Predators took a 3-2 lead and 38 seconds of power-play time into 
the third period but the Canes killed off the penalty. 

The Canes then had a power play after Jesper Fast was slashed on a 
breakaway, which ended with goalie Saros stopping Fast’s shot. The 
Canes did not convert on the power play and an alert defensive play by 
Teuvo Teravainen stopped a two-on-one shorthanded rush by the Preds. 

Updates from earlier in the game: 

SECOND PERIOD: PREDS TAKE LEAD 

The Preds were quick starters again in the second period, taking a 2-1 
lead on a Mikhail Granlund goal and added a 5-on-3 power-play score by 
Ryan Johansen for a two-goal lead. 

The Canes’ Sebastian Aho then scored a power-play goal, deflecting a 
Dougie Hamilton shot from the point, to slice the Preds’ lead to 3-2 at 
13:44 of the second. It was the fourth of the series for Aho, whose 
slashing penalty earlier in the period resulted in Nashville’s 5 on 3.. 

Granlund’s goal, his second of the series, at 1:13 of the second after the 
Preds’ Nick Cousins scored at 1:44 of the first. The Preds caught the 
Canes trying to quickly exit the zone as Granlund wheeled to the net and 
was alone to knock in the rebound. 
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The Canes had a power play after Martin Necas was tripped, but 
Hamilton was called for interference. After the 4 on 4 ended, Aho was 
called for slashing and the Preds quickly converted on the 5 on 3 as 
Roman Josi set up Johansen for a tap-in. 

Canes forward Jordan Martinook gave his team a lift with some physical 
play in the second. Martinook was wrestled to the ice by defenseman 
Matt Benning in front of the Preds net for a penalty, and Aho converted 
afetr Hamilton made some nice plays to keep the puck in the zone. 

The Canes’ Brady Skjei was called for cross-checking with 1:22 left in the 
second. 

The Canes had five shots in the second period and have 14 for the 
game. The Preds have 21 

FIRST PERIOD: MCGINN TIES IT 

For the fourth straight game, the Predators scored the first goal of the 
game but the Canes quickly answered. 

Nick Cousins deflected a pass from Erik Haula past Alex Nedeljkovic at 
1:44 of the first. But the Canes’ Brock McGinn then tied it at 4:20 with his 
third of the series as Martin Necas assisted. 

McGinn outfought defenseman Alexandre Carrier for the puck down low, 
circled the net and beat Juuse Saros high to the blocker side. 

Before the McGinn goal. Nedeljkovic made a big stop on Yakov Trenin, 
who scored twice in in Game 5, on a two-on-one. 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour, in a game within the game with Preds 
coach John Hynes, shuffled his lines early. 

Vincent Trocheck centered Teuvo Teravainen and Andrei Svechnikov, 
replacing Aho, who centered McGinn and Martin Necas. Jordan Staal 
was at center with Nino Niederreiter and Warren Foegele, and Jesper 
Fast moved to the fourth line with Steven Lorentz and Jordan Martinook. 

The Preds had the only power play of the first period but the Canes killed 
it off, allowing one shot. 

GAME SETUP: CANES WANT IT NOW 

It’s not as if the Hurricanes will be playing with house money Thursday in 
Game 6 against the Predators, realizing they can lose but still wind up 
winning. They’re taking nothing for granted. 

With a 3-2 lead in their Stanley Cup playoff series, the Canes want to end 
it. Now, not Saturday in a Game 7 in Raleigh. 

“I think when you have the chance to close out a team that’s exactly what 
you want to do,” Canes forward Jordan Martinook said Thursday after the 
morning skate. “You don’t want to give them another chance. We 
obviously know they are going to be a desperate team, but we’re going to 
be just as desperate because we want to close it out. 

“In Game 7s, anything can happen.” 

The Preds hope to do precisely what the Canes did in the 2019 Stanley 
Cup playoffs. In the opening round, the Canes lost the first two games in 
Washington to the Caps, won two in Raleigh, lost Game 5 in Washington 
and then forced a Game 7 with a Game 6 victory at home. 

And then won the series. Brock McGinn’s goal in double overtime ousted 
the 2018 Stanley Cup champion and sent a lot of disappointed, 
disgruntled Caps fans out of the arena and into the Washington streets 
that night. 

The Preds want to follow the same path. The Canes want to be the 
roadblock. More than 14,000 people, an increase from the Game 4 crowd 
capacity of 12,125, will be in Bridgestone Arena to try and help get the 
Preds to a Game 7 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said he expected no lineup change from 
Game 5. Goalie Alex Nedeljkovic will start his sixth game, again matched 

up against the Preds’ Juuse Saros in what has been a splendid duel in 
net. 

Canes forward Jesper Fast said the increasingly larger crowds during the 
series, in Raleigh and Nashville, have had a big impact. 

“It feels like it’s a different game out there with all the fans cheering,” Fast 
said Thursday. “Even when there’s a hit or a blocked shot, you can feel 
the atmosphere is rising.” 

There’s also the in-game strategy involved. Preds coach John Hynes will 
have the last change at home, getting the matchups he prefers. 

“It’s obviously going to be tough,” Brind’Amour said Thursday after the 
skate. “They’ve got the advantage at home with the (last) change. You 
can figure out the matchups differently. And there’s the crowd. 

“That makes it a little harder but the game itself doesn’t change. As I 
said, you’ve got to go do your job.” 
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How Alex Nedeljkovic changed the Hurricanes’ plans for a playoff goalie 
rotation 

 

BY LUKE DECOCK 

MAY 27, 2021 02:01 PM 

 

If it seemed like Alex Nedeljkovic went a long way to sprint the full length 
of the PNC Arena ice to join the celebration after Jordan Staal’s overtime 
winner on Tuesday, that’s really a short journey compared to the arc of 
his season. From clearing waivers in January to an immovable object in 
the Carolina Hurricanes’ net, the rookie goalie has upended not only 
expectations but his coach’s planning and past practice. 

Nedeljkovic was expected to make his sixth straight playoff start in Game 
6 at the Nashville Predators on Thursday night, potentially the first time a 
Carolina goalie has started every game of a playoff series since Petr 
Mrazek did the same against the Washington Capitals in 2019. 

That was not how Rod Brind’Amour drew it up two weeks ago. 

But after stopping 165 of 178 shots in the series to stake the Hurricanes 
to a 3-2 lead, Nedeljkovic has taken all of the Hurricanes’ pre-playoff 
thinking and thrown it right out the window. 

The Hurricanes went into the playoffs expecting to rotate Nedeljkovic and 
Mrazek, the way they have done it all season. The discussions that go 
into those day-before-game decisions, between Brind’Amour and his 
goalie coach — Jason Muzzatti the previous two years, Paul Schonfelder 
this year — and his staff have been agonizing at times in the past. 

Nedeljkovic has made them moot. 

“We talked about it enough, we planned for Game 1 and then we were 
just going to assess,” Brind’Amour said. “We knew that we had Petr, we 
had (James Reimer) too, but we kind of decided on those two guys. I had 
it all in my head we would go back and forth initially. Honestly, Ned’s play 
just said, ‘Hey we can just keep him in there.’ That’s how it has, I guess, 
worked out.” 

In Brind’Amour’s first season, Mrazek was a clear No. 1 but the 
Hurricanes had to go to Curtis McElhinney when Petr Mrazek was 
injured. McElhinney closed out a sweep of the New York Islanders, but 
Mrazek was back in net for Game 1 against the Boston Bruins in the third 
round. Brind’Amour then went back and forth between the two looking for 
a hot hand — and not finding one — in the sweep. 
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In 2020, Reimer started the third game of the preliminary round after 
Mrazek won the first two, completing that sweep. Both played in the first-
round loss to the Bruins. That was a full-on rotation from the start. 

That was the plan again this spring, to alternate between Nedeljkovic and 
Mrazek, with Reimer held back in reserve. Stay fresh. Ride the hot hand. 
Nedeljkovic got first call, after Mrazek didn’t play great (behind an 
admittedly subpar lineup in low-stakes conditions) in the final regular-
season game at Nashville. 

And then Nedeljkovic proceeded to make it impossible to take him out. If 
there was a chance to switch, it was in Game 3, to throw Mrazek into a 
hostile environment on the road instead of a first-time playoff goalie. But 
Nedeljkovic threw a shutout in Game 2 and Brind’Amour stuck with the 
rookie, who was dynamite in the double-overtime loss and still hasn’t left 
the net. 

“If he feels 100 percent, there’s no reason to take him out,” Brind’Amour 
said. “He didn’t lose the job. He didn’t play poorly.” 

That is, though, a departure from past practice. By that same logic, 
Mrazek would have been in net for Game 3 of the New York Rangers 
series last August, but Brind’Amour deliberately wanted to get Reimer the 
work, figuring he’d need both goalies. Which he did. 

Now the Hurricanes are in a situation where Mrazek hasn’t played in 17 
days, although it still figures he’ll see action at some point. Martin Gerber 
may have lost the starting job to Cam Ward early in the 2006 playoffs, 
but he came out of the where-are-they-now file to win a key game at the 
Buffalo Sabres in the conference finals. 

Still, Brind’Amour, who has steadfastly cycled through his goalies both in 
the regular season and the postseason, mostly by choice but also 
sometimes by necessity, finds himself in an unusual position: a coach 
tying his team’s fate to an all-of-a-sudden No. 1 goalie. 
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If the Canes beat the Predators, Round 2 against the Lightning could be 
coming in hot 

 

BY LUKE DECOCK 

MAY 27, 2021 11:44 AM 

  

With the Tampa Bay Lightning closing out the Florida Panthers in six 
games Wednesday, the defending Stanley Cup champions now await the 
winner of this series. If the Carolina Hurricanes win Game 6 on Thursday 
at the Nashville Predators, Game 1 against the Lightning could be as 
early as Saturday or Sunday at PNC Arena. 

With the Boston Celtics at home Sunday and Tuesday, the Bruins’ series 
against the New York Islanders is set to begin at 8 p.m. on Saturday, 
which could push a potential Carolina-Tampa series to start Sunday-
Tuesday. 

There’s also a potential Toronto-Winnipeg series hanging out there as 
well that would start on the East Coast as well, which could lead to the 
NHL stacking multiple games on the same day. That’s easier on the 
weekends but not on the weekdays, which is how the Hurricanes ended 
up playing Thursday’s Game 6 at 9:30 p.m. Eastern. 

If it takes seven games, Game 1 could be as early as Monday or 
Tuesday. Either way, the Carolina-Nashville winner will have a quick 
turnaround and the Lightning will have at least an extra day of rest. 

That’s reminiscent of the very small gap between the first and second 
rounds in 2019, when the Hurricanes beat the Washington Capitals in 
double overtime and then had to go straight to New York to play the 
Islanders 43 hours later. The Hurricanes knew that was coming; they had 
to pack for six days on the road when they went to Washington for one 
winner-take-all game. 

What’s different: the Islanders had been off for 10 days after sweeping 
the Pittsburgh Penguins. The Hurricanes won that game … and the next 
three, sweeping the Islanders (and then were swept by the Boston Bruins 
in return). 

“There’s pros and cons to both,” Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour 
said. “We had a series that went seven games a couple years ago and 
we played a day and half later and we ended up sweeping that series. 
The other team was sitting there. So they said they were rusty. I think it 
just depends who wins. I don’t think there’s a lot of carry-over unless 
there’s injuries. That’s the different equation. That, to me, is the big thing 
about playing extra games and whatnot, you run the risk of losing guys.” 

Either way, if the Hurricanes are hosting the Lightning on Saturday, 
they’ll have more than 15,000 fans in the building. The possibility of 
playing at home Saturday -- whether in a Game 7 against Nashville or a 
Game 1 against Tampa Bay -- was a big part of why the Hurricanes 
pushed to quickly install a new 500-ton chiller unit outside PNC Arena. 

BRIND’AMOUR EXPECTS SAME LINEUP 

Brind’Amour said Thursday he hoped to have the same lineup for Game 
6 that he had for Game 5, meaning defenseman Jaccob Slavin would 
play for a second straight game and Alex Nedeljkovic again would be the 
starting goalie. 

After the Canes went through the morning skate at Bridgestone Arena, 
Brind’Amour said “everything seemed fine.” 

The Canes’ only player on their injured list is Cedric Paquette, who has 
yet to appear in the postseason. 

As for Slavin, who was finally back on the ice for Game 5, playing 26:08 
after missing three games — and was on the ice for Jordan Staal’s 
overtime winner — Brind’Amour said he was “avoiding” the defenseman, 
who was a game-time decision again Tuesday night. “I don’t want to ask, 
to be honest with you,” Brind’Amour said. 

Brind’Amour said the Preds’ desperation level would be at its highest in 
an elimination game. As for the Canes’ spproach, he said, “You don’t 
have to do anything special. You have to do your job.” 

PERFECT ON THE PENALTY-KILL IN WINS OVER NASHVILLE 

The Hurricanes were perfect on the penalty-kill for the third time this 
series in Game 5, going 3-for-3 while down a man — and also getting a 
huge break in overtime when a Nashville power play was wiped out by an 
interference penalty on William Carrier after a neutral-zone collision with 
Sebastian Aho. 

Not coincidentally, the games the Hurricanes have been unblemished 
while down a man are the three they have won in the series. But they 
also only allowed one power-play goal in each of their two losses, going 
20-for-22 (90.9 percent) in the series. 

“We haven’t really changed much all year,” Hurricanes defenseman Brett 
Pesce said. “We just kind of stick with that aggressive theme. When 
we’re all kind of working in tandem together it’s hard to make plays 
around us.” 

TAILWINDS: NEWS AND NOTES 

If Nashville wins Thursday night, it will only be the fifth time in the last 10 
seasons that the home team has won the first six games of a series. The 
last time: the Hurricanes and Capitals in 2019. The Hurricanes, 
obviously, won Game 7 on the road. … One more win will tie 
Brind’Amour with mentor Peter Laviolette for second-most playoff wins by 
a Hurricanes coach. Paul Maurice tops the list. … Slavin picked up an 
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assist on Staal’s winner in Game 5 to move into a tie with Dave Babych 
and Bret Hedican for most postseason assists by a defenseman (13) in 
franchise history. 
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The Hurricanes were forced to look within, and they found what they 
needed to find 

 

BY LUKE DECOCK 

MAY 28, 2021 01:20 AM 

  

NASHVILLE, TENN. 

Long after the celebration and the handshake line, after Rod Brind’Amour 
was the last of the Carolina Hurricanes to leave the ice, the scoreboard in 
Nashville still read 3-3, as if the Predators were willfully disbelieving the 
goal ever happened. 

The Hurricanes can’t be counted out. For the second straight game, they 
came roaring from behind late to force overtime and win it there quickly. 
This one settled the series. 

“There’s no quit in us,” said Dougie Hamilton, who had a tough series at 
times but rose above all of it in the final game. 

It’s almost impossible to quantify the reserves of resilience, patience and 
defiance that the Hurricanes drew upon in the last two games of this 
series, especially after the heartbreaking pair of double overtime losses 
at the same end of this ice where Sebastian Aho, as midnight rapidly 
approached, tipped a Jaccob Slavin shot past Juuse Saros to end the 
sixth and final game of this series, 66 seconds into overtime: 4-3, not 3-3. 

The Tampa Bay Lightning, the defending Stanley Cup champions, await 
now, and it’s hard to imagine that series being as closely run as this one 
was, with the final four games going to a total of six overtimes. But it’s 
also not hard to imagine the experience of battling for every inch against 
the Predators will only stiffen the Hurricanes’ spine going into the next 
round. 

“It doesn’t surprise me anymore,” Brind’Amour said. “It’s been like that all 
year. We’ve played games that aren’t great and it looks like we’re out of 
it, and they just get it together. We’ve got a special group here. Every 
coach would say that about their team, but we’re proving it over and over 
and over. That’s special.” 

This was never easy, not in this series, certainly not Thursday. The 
Hurricanes were pushed to the limit, again and again, only to fight back 
and rise above. This time, they followed two ordinary-at-best periods with 
a flamethrowing third, especially after Jordan Martinook knocked Roman 
Josi out of the game with a big hit in the corner and left the Predators’ 
defense scrambling. 

They missed Slavin, the indispensable defenseman, in the two double-
overtime losses. That was obvious then, and never more obvious than it 
was Thursday. Even before taking the shot Aho deflected for the winner, 
he set up Dougie Hamilton on the game-tying goal, a clever faceoff play 
that caught the Predators — weary after back-to-back-to-back icings — 
cheating away from their net and found Hamilton wide open at the back 
door. 

Jordan Staal won the faceoff back to Slavin, who skated forward along 
the left-wing boards and got behind the Nashville defense. So did 
Hamilton, cutting down the slot. Saros was left entirely undefended. 

“You play a team this many times in a row, you see how they’re going to 
react to certain plays we run,” Slavin said. “Right before the faceoff 
happened, we said, ‘Let’s send both D.’ Dougie ended up being wide-
open. It was a nice way to get the game tied up.” 

It was a long series, seven games played over the course of six, brutal at 
times, but it ended in mutual respect. Erik Haula, the Hurricanes’ bete 
noire, shared a long hug with constant foil Martin Necas and several 
other former teammates. Brind’Amour lingered on the ice, spending a few 
seconds with every Nashville player. 

There was a sense of survival amid the joy. The Hurricanes did come 
from behind twice to close out the series. But there was also a sense of 
destiny to it. The Predators forced the Hurricanes to dig deep, as deep as 
a team will ever dig in the first round. 

When the Hurricanes were challenged to look within, they found what 
they needed to find. 
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Lightning’s second-round home games expand to 71 percent capacity 

 

By Eduardo A. Encina 

Published Yesterday 

Updated 4 hours ago 

 

TAMPA — As the Lightning advance in the Stanley Cup playoffs, the 
team is expanding capacity of Amalie Arena to around 71 percent for 
second-round games. 

After receiving approval from local health and government officials, as 
well as the NHL, the Lightning will welcome approximately 13,500 fans 
for the next round, the team announced in a tweet Thursday. 

The Lightning previously had met all the health and safety standards ,and 
made the HVAC upgrades set by the league, to seat up to 11,000 in the 
first round. Attendance grew gradually between the first home 
postseason game (9,508), the second (9,762 ) and Wednesday night’s 
third game (10,092). 

Tampa Bay clinched a second-round berth with a 4-0 Game 6 win over 
the Panthers at home Wednesday. It faces the Hurricanes, who clinched 
the Central Division’s other first-round series with a 4-3 overtime win over 
the Predators in Game 6 on Thursday. 

Though the season began with just three NHL teams allowing fans — the 
Lightning opened playing in an empty Amalie Arena — capacity has 
grown in the postseason throughout the United States. Fans had been 
unable to attend games in Canada amid the country’s slow vaccine 
rollout, but the Quebec government said Thursday it will allow 2,500 fans 
into the Bell Centre on Saturday for Game 6 of the Maple Leafs-
Canadiens series, the first NHL crowd in Canada since the start of the 
pandemic in March 2020. 

Carolina, which has home ice against the Lightning in Round 2, plans to 
increase capacity to 15,000 at PNC Arena for those games, up from 
12,000 in Round 1. The Lightning lost three of their four road games 
against the Hurricanes this season, including two shutout losses. They 
were outscored 13-4 in those games. 
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Lightning-Panthers Game 6 report card: Pieces of a whole 

 

By Frank Pastor 

Published Yesterday 

Updated Yesterday 

 

Do you want to start with the penalty, the pass or the pinpoint shot? 

Steven Stamkos’ power-play goal late in the second period of Game 6 on 
Wednesday at Amalie Arena was the backbreaker for the Panthers and 
helped lift the Lightning into the second round of the playoffs for the 
eighth time in franchise history. 

But nothing is ever that simple, not even the goal itself. For the win was 
the result of the Lightning’s best overall game of the series, and Stamkos’ 
one-timer was merely the final flourish in a three-part sequence. 

It started with a bad penalty taken by Florida’s Sam Bennett, who put 
David Savard in a headlock after the Tampa Bay defenseman stood him 
up just inside the Lightning blue line. Bennett removed Savard’s helmet, 
possibly trying to put Savard in a situation where he would have to leave 
the ice or retrieve his helmet (or be called for a penalty), but the gambit 
backfired when Bennett was penalized for roughing. 

Victor Hedman, who quarterbacks the Lightning power play from the 
point, was slightly off with his passes in Game 5, just missing Stamkos’ 
and Nikita Kucherov’s wheelhouses in the two circles. But after receiving 
a pass from Kucherov high above the circles, he put the puck right on 
Stamkos’ stick. 

And Stamkos, who had missed high and wide several times from the left 
circle earlier in the game, perfectly placed his one-timer into the top 
corner of the net, beating goaltender Spencer Knight high on the stick 
side. 

Stamkos’ first power-play goal of the series (and third overall) could not 
have come at a better time for the Lightning. Or a worse one for the 
Panthers. 

Grade: A 

The Tampa Bay Lightning advance in the Stanley Cup playoffs with a win 
over the Florida Panthers to secure the Lightnings spot for Round 2. 

Here is how we graded the Lightning’s performance in their 4-0 win in 
Game 6: 

Depth scoring 

While the Lightning’s biggest stars (Stamkos, Kucherov, Hedman, center 
Brayden Point and goaltender Andrei Vasilevskiy) stepped up in the 
moment, the winning goal was produced by Tampa Bay’s fourth line. 

The line created some chances earlier in the series and — with Ross 
Colton back alongside Tyler Johnson and Pat Maroon with Barclay 
Goodrow returning to the third line — found the back of the net early in 
Game 6. 

Johnson, who gives the line speed and skill to go along with the heavy 
game of Maroon, set up his linemate by getting in deep on the forecheck 
and centering a pass from below the goal line. After defenseman 
Mackenzie Weegar tipped the puck into the air, Maroon knocked it into 
the net just over six minutes into the game. 

It was the only goal the Lightning would need. 

Grade: A 

Second to none 

Knight was all the talk after the Panthers’ Game 5 win, but Vasilevskiy 
reminded everyone Wednesday why he remains the best goalie in the 
league. 

Vasilevskiy played his finest game of the series, stopping all 29 shots he 
faced to record his second career postseason shutout. He improved to 9-
0 in games following a loss over the past two postseasons. 

The game was closer than the final margin suggested, one or two goals 
separating the teams until the final five-plus minutes. Florida had a lot of 
great scoring looks — off the rush, cycling the puck, crashing the net — 
and Tampa Bay needed Vasilevskiy to be at his best. 

He was calm and well-positioned as always, and used his legs when he 
needed to make athletic stops. After a turnover by Jan Rutta in the 
Tampa Bay zone in the first period, Vailevskiy made a right leg save on a 
dangerous chance from Frank Vatrano from low in the right circle, then 
stopped Anton Stralman’s follow-up shot. During a second-period penalty 
kill, Vasilevskiy made a save on Patric Hornqvist from in close, losing his 
stick in the process, then recovered to make a pad save. 

Grade: A-plus 

Questions answered 

There were questions about Hedman’s health entering the series, with a 
report that he had been playing with an injury for more than a month after 
falling awkwardly into the boards during a late-March game and would 
need offseason surgery. 

While he wasn’t as dominant as during last postseason, when he won the 
Conn Smythe Trophy, Hedman still had a strong series and was 
outstanding in Game 6. 

He moved well all over the ice, blocking shots, jumping on loose pucks 
and shutting down scoring opportunities. And that was just in the 
defensive zone. He assisted on Stamkos’ goal, set up a Goodrow 
backdoor chance and stick-handled through the Panthers’ entire defense 
during an early second-period rush. 

He finished the series with eight assists (tying Kucherov’s franchise 
record for most in a playoff series), including seven power-play assists, 
eight blocks and four hits while averaging 23:13 of ice time. 

Grade: A-plus 

Point made 

Point is one of the catalysts of the Lightning’s speed game, returning 
deep into the defensive zone to retrieve pucks, then leading rushes up 
the ice, backing up defensemen with his skating ability or give-and-go 
passes with Kucherov. 

But of his five points in the first five games, only two came at even 
strength. 

We saw the Point we all remembered on his spectacular third-period 
goal, as he skated with speed into the offensive zone, took a backhand 
pass from Kucherov after Erik Cernak banked the puck off the boards 
into open space, then split two defenders, patiently holding the puck to 
get Knight on the ice before cutting back and putting the puck around his 
skate and into the net. 

Goals don’t get much prettier. 

Grade: A 
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The Athletic / ‘We are growing’: NWHL commissioner Tyler Tumminia on 
enhancing the league’s brand, player pool, and visibility 

 

By Sean Shapiro May 27, 2021 

 

The landscape for professional women’s hockey in North America can be 
confusing for the casual fan. 

The National Women’s Hockey League maintains it’s the top league in 
North America, a claim that is hard to substantiate when more than 120 
of the world’s top players have boycotted the league and joined the rival 
Professional Women’s Hockey Players Association, which ran a 
barnstorming style schedule across the United States, and is currently in 
the midst of a tournament in Calgary. 

Both entities claim to want the same thing, a viable professional league 
for women, but members of the PWHPA typically aren’t shy about 
shooting down any inclination that the NWHL is close to a professional 
establishment. 

This is the landscape, in addition to the COVID-19 pandemic, that Tyler 
Tumminia took over as NWHL commissioner in October of 2020, and 
oversaw a shortened, and altered season that started as a tournament in 
Lake Placid that was postponed due to a COVID-19 outbreak and 
eventually ended with the Isobel Cup awarded to the Boston Pride in 
March. 

Now Tumminia is focussing on the NWHL’s seventh season, and despite 
the hurdles of the 2020-21 season, said she feels confident that the 
league is on the right path. 

“We truly have a good vision of what this viable league looks like,” 
Tumminia said. “Again, we are growing, right? But I think, you know, for 
season 7, from my seat, we want to raise the talent in our league. You 
know you want to continue to attract those major sponsors in the media, 
right? And then, you know, all of that is just to inspire the next generation 
of female athletes.” 

Those are all ideal goals, but difficult ones to deliver on with the 
PWHPA’s existence. How do you raise talent level in a league when the 
top talent is part of an opposing entity? And how does one raise and 
create real sponsorship opportunities, without that group of players 
available to raise league profile? 

Tumminia has maintained that the door is open for any player from the 
PWHPA to return to the NWHL, but was also adamant that the recent 
salary-cap raise to $300,000 wasn’t to try and entice those players back. 

“I will say the salary cap from my perspective wasn’t necessarily done for 
that. Of course, we’d love for the PW athletes to play in this league or in 
one league at some point,” Tumminia said. “This was a chance for us to 
tell our athletes, ‘hey coming into this season 7, this is what happens, this 
is what happens when you’re able to get good partnerships and we 
expect that growth will only go up from here.” 

Tumminia looks at her background in minor league baseball as a bit of a 
blueprint for creating long-term viability for the league. 

“This doesn’t mean that hockey has to change,” she said. “Given what I 
have with a minor league baseball background, I think can only help push 
the business forward.” 

According to Tumminia, that means answering the key question of how 
she’s going to differentiate the NWHL brand from others. Some of the 
ideas Tumminia listed in the conversation with The Athletic range from 
straight out of minor league baseball, haircuts and oil changes at a game 
for busy families, to bigger picture ideas that have become very major 
league like sports betting and making that more of an option on the 
NWHL. 

“I think we can’t just rely on, ‘Hey this person’s skill set is amazing,'” 
Tumminia said. “You have women’s hockey fans that exist right now, but 
I’m trying to grow a demographic outside of that.” 

That’s the in-person idealogy, something that Tumminia is hopeful 
returns for the start of the 2021-22 season. In the digital space, getting 
games on television is crucial, and something Tumminia said will impact 
how the league grows and elevates itself next season. 

Tumminia is still a big proponent of Twitch as a platform because of the 
way it creates more direct-to-fan connections, so it’ll be likely part of the 
overall strategy, but getting games on traditional television is also a must 
for a professional sports league. 

NBC Sports, which is set to sunset sometime in 2021, aired the 
semifinals and championship on the Isobel Cup this year and was also 
scheduled to show more games of the PWHPA Dream Gap Tour before 
a COVID-19 delay pushed the game up against the Stanley Cup playoffs. 
NBC Universal, according to TV sources, is still interested in working with 
women’s hockey, particularly because of the timing of the 2022 
Olympics. 

Tumminia said she’s spoken to multiple networks and there is enough in 
the works that the next schedule will be something she’ll be able to work 
backward, in building a schedule based on network slots. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Maple Leafs must show unwavering commitment to game 
plan that got them here 

Remaining Time -5:43 

 

Chris Johnston May 28, 2021, 1:48 AM 

 

TORONTO -- When your team loses in the playoffs, the post-game 
interviews on Zoom start almost immediately. Without any celebratory 
ritual involving the game puck or a speech from the coach to worry about, 
the priority is to pack up and move on as soon as possible. 

That’s why Auston Matthews found himself staring into the camera within 
10 minutes of Nick Suzuki extending this first-round series. Suzuki was 
still sitting on the Canadiens bench in full equipment taking questions 
from Kyle Bukauskas about his overtime winner when Matthews began 
discussing a wild Toronto Maple Leafs comeback that fell short and an 
opportunity to close out this best-of-seven that had gone unrealized. 

A welt on his left cheek offered the only hint he’d just come through his 
fifth playoff game in eight days. He could not possibly have seemed more 
unbothered unless a Canadiens defenceman was trying to rough him up 
in a post-whistle scrum. 

Asked what was on his mind heading back to Montreal, Matthews said: 
“We’re going [there] to win a game.” 

Given the history at play, the demeanour of Toronto’s top weapon was 
noteworthy. Even ahead 3-2 with Game 6 on deck, there could have 
been hints of frustration or concern coming from one of the Leafs players 
now batting 0-for-5 with a chance to wrap up a playoff series. 

That’s particularly true in the case of Matthews, who is counted on to 
score and has seen the percentages swing against him since capturing 
the Rocket Richard Trophy. He’s fired 25 shots on goal in this series -- 
eight more than any player on either team -- and only beaten Carey Price 
once. 

Remaining Time -2:38 
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Turnovers proved to be costly in Game 5 for Maple Leafs 

What’s more, linemates Zach Hyman and Mitch Marner are similarly 
snakebitten. That trio has been a load at 5-on-5, combining for 47 shots 
but only the one Matthews goal in Game 2 and Hyman’s squibbler on 
Thursday night. 

They are either being stymied by an all-time great goaltender or on the 
wrong end of puck luck or some combination of the two. The Hyman-
Matthews-Marner line is giving up next to nothing in the defensive end 
and attacking with abandon. They are a volcano ready to erupt. 

“I think that we’re all over it,” said Hyman. 

“We’re hunting pucks [well] and trying to stay above them, forcing 
turnovers, and just trying to attack the net as much as possible,” said 
Matthews. “We’re getting chances. … I think we just want to continue to 
play the way we’ve been and just continue to give our team momentum.” 

Sticking with it will be an important theme as the Leafs head into Game 6 
with their margin for error shrunk. Stylistically and statistically, they’ve 
been the better team in this series. But they also didn’t play up to their 
usual level for enough of Thursday’s game -- seeing rookie defenceman 
Rasmus Sandin fail to execute two puck retrievals that immediately led to 
goals against while falling behind 3-0, before Alex Galchenyuk got 
burned throwing the puck into the middle of the ice for a ghastly turnover 
that opened the door for Suzuki’s overtime winner. 

“We got ourselves in a hole there,” said Leafs coach Sheldon Keefe. “Is it 
part of the learning curve? Perhaps. I mean it certainly looked that way.” 

It is no small matter that this team is trying to advance beyond a playoff 
round for the first time in 17 years. This is the fifth straight post-season 
appearance for the nucleus of the group and William Nylander, in 
particular, seems to have absorbed the teachings of prior defeats. 

He’s got four goals and seven points in the series and will have gone to 
bed Thursday with visions of a couple glorious chances that didn’t get 
past Price. The looks were there and Keefe acknowledged afterwards 
that he should have found even more ice time for Playoff Willy. 

Remaining Time -1:24 

Muzzin with few words on loss to Canadiens 

Toronto is ahead 15-8 on aggregate score overall, dropping Game 1 on a 
Paul Byron short-handed marker in the third period and rallying for a 
three-goal comeback in Game 5 before losing in overtime. 

“When we have played well we’ve been in control of games pretty well,” 
said Keefe. “We’ve got lots of reasons to be confident and lots of reasons 
to believe in our group. At the same time, we just got another reminder 
today that Montreal is going to make it real difficult and that they’re a very 
good team with very strong goaltending and that in itself gives them lots 
of belief.” 

Beyond Travis Dermott coming back in the lineup for Sandin, there 
probably won’t be much in the way of a shakeup for Game 6. Assuming 
Nick Foligno remains unavailable due to injury, even a tinkerer like Keefe 
might keep his forward ranks intact. 

If that’s the case, it will be all about revisiting the strategy that’s brought 
some dominant stretches in the series. 

With 2,500 fans due at the Bell Centre for an historic Saturday night -- 
the first sporting event in Canada with a meaningful audience since the 
start of the pandemic -- the Leafs need to show an unwavering 
commitment to their game plan and not let the moment be too grand. 

“It’s been awhile since we’ve had some fans so I think it’ll be exciting,” 
said Matthews. “I mean it’s another opportunity to obviously close out this 
series. We have to have a much better process and a much better start 
than we had tonight if we want to do that.” 

And they need to avoid a Game 7 at all costs. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Canadiens keep season alive with desperate Game 5 win 
over Maple Leafs 

Remaining Time -5:43 

Suzuki scores game-winner in OT as Canadiens force Game 6 with win 
over Maple Leafs 

 

Eric Engels 

 

It was the symphony of the situation, the most fitting song, with lyrics that 
perfectly encapsulated what was on the line with the puck set to drop in 
the fourth period of this elimination game. 

As Van Halen’s Right Now blared through the speakers at Scotiabank 
Arena, Kyle Dubas’ Toronto Maple Leafs were a shot away from 
knocking the Montreal Canadiens out of the Stanley Cup Playoffs. As the 
chorus rolled around, the general manager began nodding his head in 
rhythm with the drumline, and he appeared to be singing along under his 
mask. 

“Right now. Hey! It’s your tomorrow. Right now. Come on, it’s 
everything.” 

The Maple Leafs hadn’t advanced to the second round of the playoffs 
since 2004, and their best chance to do it was right in front of them. 

Down at ice level, Brendan Gallagher and his Canadiens teammates just 
listened to the music. The words echoed the message their coach, 
Dominique Ducharme, had just delivered in their dressing room. 

“I just said these moments here are moments for gamers,” Duchame 
later explained. 

His team had just blown a 3-0 lead and rendered this a one-shot game 
for their season, and he stressed what the looming opportunity instead of 
the blown one. 

“You looked around the room,” said Canadiens goaltender Carey Price, 
“and everybody knew what was at stake.” 

Play resumed, a 29-second shift unraveled up and down the ice, and 
then Cole Caufield, Nick Suzuki and Tyler Toffoli jumped on for Montreal. 

“Right now. Hey! It’s your tomorrow. Right now. Come on, it’s 
everything.” 

The Maple Leafs, leading 3-1 in this series, had control of the play 150 
feet away from their own net. Alex Galchenyuk was in possession of the 
puck. The former Canadien, who had scored three points in Tuesday’s 
Game 4 win and had set the play that saw Jake Muzzin tie this one 3-3 in 
the 12th minute of the third period, forced it through a lane Caufield was 
filling. 

Caufield and Suzuki, the Canadiens’ most talented offensive players, 
took off on a 2-on-0 from their side of centre, with a chance to extend the 
series and send it back to Montreal, where 2,500 of their fans would have 
an opportunity to be in attendance at the Bell Centre for the first time 
since March 10, 2020 if they connected on a goal. 

“Right now. Hey! It’s your tomorrow. Right now. Come on, it’s 
everything.” 

Remaining Time -1:51 

Suzuki's overtime winner gives Canadiens lifeline against Maple Leafs 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • May 28, 2021 

 

They crossed over the offensive blue line with Caufield passing to 
Suzuki. Suzuki sent it back to Caufield, and Caufield one-touched it right 
back his way. Fifty-nine seconds into overtime, staring death in the face, 
Suzuki did one last chest compression on this Canadiens season, ripping 
the puck into the back of the net with authority. 

“We’ve got a ton of leaders — especially that I look up to — and we had 
a meeting yesterday and guys like Corey (Perry) and (Eric Staal) Staalsy 
spoke up and said, ‘These opportunities in the playoffs don’t come that 
often, so you gotta make the most of it,’” Suzuki said. 

If you don’t make the most of a 2-on-0 in overtime, you’ve blown the best 
opportunity you’ll ever get in the playoffs, but 21-year-old Suzuki and 20-
year-old Caufield kept their composure. 

“Like I said, we got a ton of leaders — (Shea Weber) Weby, (Price) — 
keeping us calm, and it translated into OT.” 

It was Perry and Staal, a pair of Triple Gold Club members, who helped 
awaken this dormant — near dead — Canadiens offence. Staal with a 
steady play in the neutral zone, and Perry with a flying forecheck hit on 
Rasmus Sandin that jarred the puck loose for Joel Armia to score 
Montreal’s first goal since the second period of Game 3. The shot to the 
top half of the net came at 5:13 of the first period, just three minutes and 
five seconds before Armia picked the puck out of a mad scramble in front 
of Maple Leafs goaltender Jack Campbell and shoveled it into the net to 
make it 2-0. 

The Canadiens wrapped that first period ahead in goals, shots, hits and 
faceoffs, with confidence restored and a sense of urgency pulsating 
throughout their room. 

“Right now. Hey! It’s your tomorrow. Right now. Come on, it’s 
everything.” 

They prepared for the second period, which had put them at death’s door 
after four terrible ones prior. With the Maple Leafs spinning the 
Canadiens around in every middle frame — holding an 8-1 lead in goals, 
a 108-63 advantage in shot attempts and a 2.5-1 edge in offensive-zone 
time to generate twice as many scoring chances — this was going to be 
the ultimate test. 

“We talked a lot about it,” said Ducharme. 

And then the Canadiens adjusted. Gone were the in-zone reversals, the 
D-to-D passes that enabled the Maple Leafs to pin the Canadiens down 
behind their goal line, the hesitations that froze out their own forwards in 
transition and kept allowing the Maple Leafs to regroup in the neutral 
zone, and suddenly the pucks started coming out and going towards 
Campbell’s net. 

“Little plays make a big difference in those situations,” said Ducharme. 
“Making those little plays and piling them up leads to big plays.” 

Little plays: a forecheck from Josh Anderson, a quick read and a reaction 
from Jesperi Kotkaniemi. 

Big play: a second whack at a loose puck in front of Campbell that leads 
to goal for Kotkaniemi to give the Canadiens a 3-0 lead in the fifth minute 
of the second period. 

Remaining Time -2:19 

Canadiens gain life as series shifts back to Montreal for Game 6 

The Maple Leafs had to push back. 

“Right now. Hey! It’s your tomorrow. Right now. Come on, it’s 
everything.” 

Less than two minutes after Kotkaniemi’s goal, Zach Hyman just got 
enough of a loose puck in front of Price to get his team in the game. 

The boys in blue had no interest in a trip back to Montreal, and they 
made that clear a 16-5 shot advantage in the third and two goals from 
Muzzin to tie it up. 

He shot one through four sets of legs to beat Price, who had turned away 
so many quality chances to that point in the game. And then he tipped 
home Galchenyuk’s wrister to bring the Canadiens to within an inch of 
submission. 

But the Canadiens managed to collect themselves. They had found some 
confidence in the way they had played — in their attention to detail, in 
their assertion of their own game, and in the way their leaders rose to the 
occasion. 

Remaining Time -1:37 

Suzuki says great leadership with group helped team stay calm 

Everyone had to be better. From Jon Merrill, who played a team-low 9:18 
to Phillip Danault, who had struggled in Game 2 through Game 4 but 
made it an extremely difficult night for Toronto’s best players in Game 5. 

“I told myself that’s what I’m born for, to be in those big moments,” 
Danault said after pulling back 66 per cent of his faceoffs and doing 
everything possible to keep Auston Matthews, Mitch Marner, William 
Nylander and Hyman in check through his 19:07 on the ice. 

“That’s what I work hard for every summer,” Danault continued. “All year, 
you’re battling with your life on the ice, and you lay it all (on the line).” 

He also said the Canadiens can play better, and that he was confident 
they would with this series shifting back to Montreal. 

“Obviously, you want to recreate those moments, which we have another 
chance to do next game,” Danault said. 

They will play to the music their fans make in this reunion that was over a 
year in the making. A little Van Halen for the encore might be in order, 
too. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Stanley Cup Playoffs Takeaways: Hurricanes surge to 
send Predators packing 

 

Emily Sadler 

 

In the North Division, the Montreal Canadiens kept their season alive to 
force Game 6 against the Toronto Maple Leafs. South of the border in 
Thursday's lone U.S. game, the Nashville Predators couldn't follow suit, 
falling to the Hurricanes at home and officially ending their season after a 
six-game battle as Carolina moves on to Round 2. 

This one, a 4-3 victory thanks to Sebastian Aho's game-winner, came 
down to the details. And overtime, of course. 

Seven games' worth of hockey packed into six 

It took six games for the Hurricanes to solve Juuse Saros and the 
Predators, but honestly it kind of felt like seven considering all the 
overtime. Thursday's OT marked the fourth straight game of this series to 
go to extra time. Between back-to-back double OT matchups in Games 3 
and 4 (both won by Nashville at home) and short OT solves in Games 5 
and now 6 (both won by Carolina), we got an extra 74:13 of hockey in 
this series. 

Hurricanes' quick draws lead to speedy OT winner 

The Hurricanes struggled through the first half of this game, with 
momentum faltering at every opportunity and the wizardry of Saros 
stumping their every attempt to regain it. But few teams can turn a game 
around as quickly as Carolina, and we saw that on Thursday night. 
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Both the game-tying goal, scored by Dougie Hamilton, and the OT winner 
-- a quick shot right off the draw from Jaccob Slavin, tipped in by net-front 
expert Sebastian Aho -- came immediately off the faceoff, with Carolina 
winning the draws cleanly and letting their elite defencemen drive the 
play. 

Overall, faceoff wins actually favoured Nashville in this one, 33-27. But 
Carolina's quick-to-pounce game-plan, requiring details and discipline to 
execute, proved the difference. 

Remaining Time -0:58 

Jaccob Slavin fires home the series winning goal in overtime 

Hamilton's first goal of post-season comes at perfect time 

Dougie Hamilton was due. Five games into Carolina's First Round series 
against Nashville, the Hurricanes' most productive defenceman in the 
regular season had yet to score a goal in these playoffs. With a league-
leading 31 shots on goal this post-season to his name heading into 
Game 6 in Nashville, it was only a matter of time before one went in. 

Down by two goals for the first time in the series, Hamilton's fingerprints 
were all over this push for victory. His ability to keep the puck in the 
offensive zone during the Hurricanes' second-period power play sparked 
a noticeable shift in pressure and momentum, and it was his powerful 
blast from the blue line right after -- what would've been shot No. 32, had 
Aho not smartly gotten his own stick on it for the redirect -- that helped 
make this a 3-2 game. 

Maybe he was just waiting for the perfect pass -- a stunning setup from 
elite defence partner, Jaccob Slavin. Or the right moment -- late in the 
third period of a one-goal game -- but Hamilton's first goal of these 
playoffs, the 3-3 equalizer to push the Predators back to the brink of 
elimination, could not have come at a better time. 

Remaining Time -0:42 

Quickly after draw Slavin feeds Hamilton for nice game-tying goal 

Saros almost steals the show 

Once the dust settles on this series and the rink empties out, the 
Predators will face plenty of questions this off-season. Much of the 
season was spent studying this roster as they went from sure deadline 
seller to playoff contender. Will general manager David Poile now 
embark on the rebuild we all jumped the gun on mid-season, or was this 
post-season appearance enough to spark something more in what has 
been an underperforming core? 

First on his to do list, however, is obvious: re-sign Saros. 

After his red-hot play backstopped Nashville into playoff position in the 
first place, Saros was without a doubt the best and most consistent 
player for Nashville all season and all series. The busiest goalie of Round 
1 faced 252 shots, and finished the series with a solid .921 save 
percentage and 2.78 goals-against average against one of the most 
powerful offences in the game. 

The Finnish netminder (and successor following in the footsteps of the 
great Pekka Rinne) is only just getting started. Now with time winding 
down on his three-year, $4.5-million contract, the pending RFA is due a 
new deal and a decent payday. 
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Sportsnet.ca / NHL Playoff Power Rankings: Avalanche, Leafs meeting 
expectations 

 

Rory Boylen May 27, 2021, 2:07 PM 

 

Round 1 of the Stanley Cup Playoffs isn't quite over, but we're nearly 
there. Five teams have already punched their tickets to Round 2 and one 
series – Islanders vs. Bruins – is locked in. 

Your bracket may be busted already and your opinion on certain teams 
may have changed after a few post-season games. So how do we feel 
about the favourites now? 

That's what this week's Power Rankings will try and sort out. 

Here is our ranking of each team still alive in the playoffs and how we 
view them through the lens of a Stanley Cup contender. 

Fantasy Hockey Playoffs Bracket 

Think you know how this year's playoffs will unfold? Before every round, 
from Round 1 to the Stanley Cup Final, predict the winners and number 
of games for each series and answer a few prop questions. 

ENTER NOW 

1. Colorado Avalanche 

The Avs don't have much in the way of a weakness and how they rolled 
over St. Louis in Round 1 confirmed it. Colorado wrapped up Round 1 
the NHL leaders in Corsi for (58.29 per cent), shots for percentage 
(58.45), expected goals for percentage (61.71) and outscored their 
opponent 10-4 at 5-on-5. Nathan MacKinnon is a cheat code who leads 
the NHL with six goals scored in just four games. 

Honestly, the Avs perhaps would have preferred their opening series to 
go on for another game or two so that Nazem Kadri's suspension didn't 
bleed too much into Round 2 (he's appealing it and will be heard 
Thursday). But in his absence, J.T. Compher centred between Joonas 
Donskoi and Andre Burakovsky, and when Compher was on the ice the 
Avs outscored the competition 2-0 and outshot them 18-9 in Games 3 
and 4. Tyson Jost also centred a line that controlled play. 

They got through the Blues without much push back and Colorado's 
depth wasn't challenged too much, but the difficulty setting will be moved 
up a notch in Round 2. 

2. Toronto Maple Leafs 

It sure feels like the Leafs could have swept the Montreal Canadiens. 
Toronto handed the Habs a series of opportunities in Game 1 and had to 
deal with the emotional fallout after seeing their captain go down with a 
concerning injury – and they still only lost 2-1. 

The Leafs have outmatched the Canadiens in every area you'd expect 
them to, and in some you might not. Jack Campbell has met the bar set 
by Carey Price in this series and Toronto's team defence has also played 
a key role in limiting Montreal's offence to just four goals in four games. 
Two key areas that held the Leafs back in the past are now strengths: 
depth and a "killer instinct" to bury an opponent and not let them off the 
mat. 

The Leafs still have to actually, officially, close out this series of course, 
and every team they face from here on out, starting with Winnipeg, would 
be a stiffer challenge. But it's a great start for the Leafs, who have only 
had positive takeaways early on. 

3. Boston Bruins 

The Bruins had a really tight start to the series against Washington, and 
even lost Game 1. The first three games, in fact, went to overtime. Then 
the Bruins outscored the Capitals 7-2 in Games 4 and 5 and got past a 
pretty tough team in a relatively short series. That's always a huge win 
through the grind of the playoffs. 

Brad Marchand, David Pastrnak and Patrice Bergeron each had 5-on-5 
Corsi for percentages over 60 and absolutely dominated the Caps. The 
David Krejci-Taylor Hall combo continued to be effective, with Hall 
scoring a couple of tying goals. And how about Tuukka Rask? The Bruins 
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didn't have him through the bubble playoffs and this year he's stopped 
94.1 per cent of the shots he's faced so far. Both of Boston's special 
teams were solid, too. 

Maybe we're getting a little Boston fatigue because they've been a 
contender so long, or maybe last summer's 4-1 second-round exit at the 
hands of Tampa is in the back of our minds, but don't sleep on the 
Bruins. They'll be a tough out. 

4. Carolina Hurricanes 

After jumping out to a 2-0 series lead and a seemingly easy Round 1 win, 
Carolina suddenly had to deal with major pushback from the Predators, 
who have forced overtime the past three games in a row and won two of 
them. Still, the Hurricanes are largely controlling the run of play, with a 
57.51 shots for percentage at 5-on-5 that ranks only behind Colorado at 
the moment. 

For the most part, Nashville's comeback attempt has largely been on the 
back of Juuse Saros, who has had such a heavy workload that his series 
save percentage is .928 even after allowing 16 goals against. The games 
have been close, the underlying numbers not. As long as the Canes can 
keep scoring and Alex Nedeljkovic's goaltending stands up (a key 
development for the team in its step up this season) we should still view 
them as a top-tier contender. Getting past Nashville in a competitive 
series should only serve to make the Canes stronger. 

5. Tampa Bay Lightning 

The first Battle of Florida has come to an end and we're already looking 
forward to the next one. The Lightning survived the Panthers in one of 
the most exciting first-round series. 

Basically, the Lightning are back relatively healthy and in as good or 
better shape as they were last season when they won the Stanley Cup. 
Nikita Kucherov came back after missing the regular season and led the 
Lightning with 11 points in six games. Alex Killorn and Brayden Point 
lead in goals. Andrei Vasilevskiy finished the series with a shutout. 

Florida perhaps should have won Game 1 if not for a costly penalty to 
Sam Bennett and that was the door left open for the Lightning – and they 
barrelled right through it. On to the next round now, where Carolina or 
underdog Nashville will meet them and face a slightly more rested 
Tampa squad. 

6. New York Islanders 

We should have already learned this, but here we go again: Never. 
Doubt. The. Islanders. 

Sure, maybe they benefitted from a bout of shaky goaltending on 
Pittsburgh's side of things, but New York deserves all the credit in the 
world for the countless comebacks they put on in their opening-round 
series. In Game 1, it was a one-goal third-period deficit they overcame. In 
Game 5, with the series even 2-2, they overcame a second one-goal 
third-period deficit to win in OT. In the Game 6 clincher the Isles trailed 
three different times, came back on each one and eventually won by a 
couple goals. 

Kyle Palmieri finally woke up with three goals in the series, which tied for 
the team lead with Anthony Beauvillier, Brock Nelson and Josh Bailey. 
They got through this series with Mathew Barzal being held to three 
assists. Whether the offence can keep it up is to be determined, but New 
York's strength continues to be its goaltending and everyone buying into 
a system that has worked for quite a while for Barry Trotz. 

7. Vegas Golden Knights 

The Golden Knights have carried the flow of play for most of the series 
with Minnesota, which isn't a totally surprising development. They just 
haven't been able to score. 

Maybe it's Cam Talbot's play, or maybe there's something deeper going 
on with Vegas here. Sure, Max Pacioretty hasn't played a game in the 
series after leading the team with 24 goals this season, but Vegas's 

offensive woes date back to last playoffs as well. In their Round 3 
elimination to Dallas, Vegas scored eight goals in five games. In their 
second-round series against Vancouver, "Bubble Demko" made a name 
for himself as Vegas managed 19 goals in seven games – scoring just 
four times in the final three games. 

Vegas is a high event team with a lot of weapons on paper and shouldn't 
be having this much of an issue. Marc-Andre Fleury has been the story of 
their season, but after allowing three goals against in back-to-back losses 
it's now going to be interesting to see what Peter DeBoer does in Game 
7: stick with Fleury or switch to Robin Lehner? 

8. Winnipeg Jets 

They got through the Oilers in a sweep, but three of those games went to 
overtime and Winnipeg could easily have been on the either side of this 
result, or at least still be playing. 

It was a close series and, in some ways, the Oilers were the better team. 
But when Connor Hellebuyck is at his peak the Jets are a tough out and 
he was at that level against the Oilers. As long as he's there, the Jets 
have every hope of getting back to Round 3 again. 

Winnipeg's scoring depth is also a huge plus for them, especially in the 
playoffs. Ten different Winnipeg players scored a goal in the four-game 
series. Nikolaj Ehlers missed the first two games and still managed to be 
a hero. We haven't seen the best of Pierre-Luc Dubois here yet and if he 
gets going again, look out. 

9. Minnesota Wild 

If Vegas was just shooting better than 5.96 per cent at 5-on-5 this series 
may already be over. Is that happening because the Golden Knights 
have a post-season scoring issue dating back to 2020, or does Cam 
Talbot deserve a ton of credit here? The Wild starter has a .937 save 
percentage in six games and has faced more shots than any goalie other 
than Vasilevskiy and Saros. 

The Wild have controlled just over 46 per cent of the shots at 5-on-5 and 
regular-season sensation Kirill Kaprizov has just a single goal in the 
series, but they're finding a way through. 

10. Nashville Predators 

Only the Blues have been outshot more decisively than the Predators in 
this round. They've been staying alive due to some timely goal scoring, 
steady play in net from Saros, and because they're keeping up to 
Carolina in a fast-paced series. 

Nashville's power play has carried over its regular-season struggles and 
converted on just 9.1 per cent of its opportunities. By any metric, the 
Preds are outmatched in this series and now that they're behind 3-2 an 
opportunity for an upset may have passed. But we've seen goalies steal 
series before, and though Saros's isn't a name you'd think of first on a list 
of those who might be able to lead that sort of charge, he is playing at 
that level right now. 

11. Montreal Canadiens 

Montreal's offence has completely dried up. It's squandered a 1-0 series 
lead and been the biggest contributing factor to their current 3-1 deficit. 
Carey Price has done what the Habs needed him to if they had a shot to 
win this series, but the team around him isn't following up with enough 
support. 

There was hope Montreal could grind a few games out of Toronto and 
Price could steal a couple more to lead an upset, but those hopes are 
evaporating. The Leafs are pushing back, scoring timely goals and 
showing how improved they are on the defensive side of the puck. It's 
become apparent in this series that these Canadiens are simply 
outclassed. 
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TSN.CA / ‘Businesslike' Leafs need good start to end postseason 
drought 

As the Leafs look to vanquish the ghosts of past playoff failures, Sheldon 
Keefe is trying to keep the focus on the present with a "businesslike" 
approach to a Game 5 with the Montreal Canadiens that could see his 
team win a playoff series for the first time since 2004. Mark Masters has 
more. 

 

By Mark Masters 

 

The Toronto Maple Leafs skated at Scotiabank Arena on Thursday.  

As the Leafs look to vanquish the ghosts of past playoff failures, Sheldon 
Keefe is trying to keep the focus on the present.  

"The guys are very businesslike and treating it like they have other 
games in the series," the coach said. "That's been the messaging for our 
group is to not look beyond your first shift or our first period here tonight. 
We are expecting it to be our best game in the series as we feel like 
that's going to be the effort that's going to be required."  

Toronto is on the brink of its first playoff series win since 2004. Only the 
Florida Panthers, who last advanced in 1996, have a longer active 
drought.  

The Leafs have come painfully close to winning a series over the past 
four years. In 2017, they squandered a 2-1 lead against the Washington 
Capitals. In 2018, they couldn't hold a third-period lead in Game 7 
against the Boston Bruins. In 2019, they couldn’t close out the Bruins at 
home in Game 6 and fell again in Game 7. And then last year, in the 
bubble, Toronto lost another decisive game, this time against the 
Columbus Blue Jackets.  

"We understand what’s at stake, the opportunity we have in front of us 
and what it's going to take to get the job done," said defenceman Morgan 
Rielly, who has been part of all four of those previous playoff setbacks. 
"They're going to come with their best and we have to match that. We 
know the challenge is big, but I think we'll be ready for it." 

Auston Matthews, Mitch Marner, Zach Hyman and William Nylander are 
the other Leafs who will play tonight having also been a part of the four 
previous playoff defeats.  

Leafs Ice Chips: Sandin in, Foligno out; Keefe seeks better start 

The Leafs will look to clinch a playoff series for the first time in 17 years 
tonight. Toronto has outscored Montreal 12-4 while building a 3-1 series 
lead. Sheldon Keefe described the mood around the team as business-
like and he outlined some areas he'd like to see them improve if they're 
going to finish the job this evening. Mark Masters has more. 

--- 

Keefe likes the closing ability his team has developed during a run to first 
place in the North Division, but acknowledges they haven't proven it in 
the playoffs.  

"This is an important step. No doubt," Keefe said. "As a coach, my job 
here tonight is to just keep our guys focused on doing the things that 
we've done to give us success in the series and continue to clean up the 
areas that we need to do better, because we can play better in a lot of 
areas still." 

"It's been good at times," said defenceman Justin Holl when asked about 
the team's killer instinct. "I look at our three game series in Edmonton [in 
early March] where we wanted to put some separation between us and 
them. There's a couple things that you can point to where we did a good 
job and a couple things that we can point to where we didn't do a great 
job, so it’s always a work in progress." 

The Leafs took their foot off the gas, for example, in the third period of 
Game 3, getting outshot 15-2 and barely holding on. But then, in Game 
4, they built a lead and never really allowed Montreal to get into the 
game.  

"There's little things that we would like to do better, but we've been really 
under control in those situations," said Keefe, "managed the puck well, 
managed the game well, probably defending a little bit too much. We've 
gone from a team that maybe has the reputation to not defend enough 
and then now, to me, we defend a little bit too much here with our leads."  

Toronto's killer instinct remains a 'work in progress' 

Based on experience in the last few years, the Leafs know full well how 
hard it is to close out a playoff series. The players say they know what's 
at stake tonight against the Habs and are focused on the opportunity in 
front of them. TSN's Mark Masters has more on the Leafs' mindset 
heading into Game 5. 

--- 

Only one week after being stretchered off the ice following a scary 
collision in Game 1 against Montreal, John Tavares was back skating 
again at Scotiabank Arena. The Leafs captain spent about 20 minutes on 
the ice Thursday morning doing some light shooting and passing.  

"He's obviously progressing very well," said Keefe. "He wasn't on there 
very long today, but felt very good coming off." 

Tavares also sat in on the team's morning meeting.   

"Certainly, having him here in person is a nice lift for the guys," Keefe 
noted.  

"It's huge," said Rielly. "We don't know exactly what's going on or what 
his timeline is, but we're just happy to see him, happy to support him. 
Having him around the rink is a great sign." 

Keefe wasn't sure if Tavares, who is recovering from a concussion and 
knee injury, would be able to be in the building for the game tonight. His 
mere presence this morning, however, had the team buzzing.  

"We're obviously very happy to see him and he's in good spirits," said 
Holl. "He looks healthy. He's got a couple things he's got to work through 
before he's ready to go and in game shape, but it’s really an encouraging 
sign to see him here. It's good for us emotionally and mentally." 

Nick Foligno joined Tavares on the ice this morning as he works his way 
back from a lower-body injury. Foligno will miss a third straight game 
tonight. 

Tavares returns to the ice providing Leafs an emotional boost 

The Leafs discuss how happy they were to see John Tavares back on 
the ice just one week since being stretchered off the ice in Game 1, and 
explain how it gives them an emotional boost as they look to close out 
the Habs in Game 5 tonight. 

--- 

Holl is tied with Jake Muzzin for the team lead with eight blocked shots in 
the series. One of the blocks came on a Cole Caufield chance late in 
Game 3.  

"That was funny," Holl recalled. "I was telling Soup [Jack Campbell], for 
some reason I thought it was just a wide open net behind me so it was 
kind of desperation mode and you just go for it and then I saw the replay 
and Soup was just right there. So, it ended up working well, but I don't 
know how necessary it was." 

The Leafs trail only the Winnipeg Jets and Minnesota Wild in blocks per 
60 minutes in the playoffs. They finished 19th in that category in the 
regular season. 

What was Holl thinking when he laid out to deny Caufield?  
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"You're not really thinking about anything except, you know, it's my job to 
make sure this doesn't go to overtime and that we don't give them any 
life and that we close out the win and you're willing to do whatever it 
takes to make sure that that happens. So, really, that's all that's going 
through your mind at that point." 

--- 

Rasmus Sandin was reunited with Zach Bogosian on the third defence 
pairing at the morning skate and will return to the Leafs lineup after sitting 
out Game 4 as a healthy scratch.  

Sandin should bolster a power play that struggled down the stretch, but 
has shown some signs of life in the series going 3-for-16. Sandin scored 
one of two power-play goals during a Game 2 victory.  

"The puck's gone in the net for us a few times, so that's been good," said 
Keefe. "We've had more pucks arriving to the net. We've spent more time 
in the offensive zone and that's probably the biggest [thing]. With that 
time in the offensive zone, we've been striking to the net, but it's another 
area I think that we can do a lot better. I thought we were better on home 
ice than we were in Montreal in terms of our process."  

The Leafs converted on one of six chances during the last two games in 
Montreal.  

"Part of that is Montreal adjusted in their penalty kill," said Keefe. "But we 
still found a way to get a very important goal in Game 4 ... I think you can 
see some confidence coming there on our power play and that's a very 
good thing for us." 

Adam Brooks, who made his Stanley Cup debut on Tuesday, continued 
to skate between Joe Thornton and Jason Spezza this morning and will 
remain in the lineup.  

--- 

Lines at Leafs morning skate: 

Hyman - Matthews - Marner  

Galchenyuk - Kerfoot - Nylander  

Mikheyev - Engvall - Simmonds  

Thornton - Brooks - Spezza  

Rielly - Brodie  

Muzzin - Holl 

Sandin - Bogosian 

Campbell starts  

Andersen 
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USA TODAY / Opinion: Pressure is on Toronto Maple Leafs after they fail 
to close out Montreal Canadiens 

 

Jace Evans 

 

The Toronto Maple Leafs aren't actually doing this, right?  

That's the question on every hockey fan's mind after the Maple Leafs 
squandered an opportunity to advance to the second round with 
Thursday's 4-3 overtime setback to the Montreal Canadiens.  

After fighting back from a 3-0 hole to force OT, the Leafs – who took the 
ice at Toronto's Scotiabank Arena with a 3-1 series lead – quite literally 
threw the game away. Alex Galchenyuk's brutal turnover to Cole Caufield 
in the first minute of overtime initiated a 2-on-0 break that ended with 
Nick Suzuki putting the puck in the back of the net to cut the Canadiens' 
series deficit to 3-2 as action shifts back to Montreal.  

Even in a vacuum the Game 5 setback was a punch in the gut. Of 
course, nothing the Toronto Maple Leafs do occurs in a vacuum.  

No team in the NHL is under more pressure than the Maple Leafs, and 
few teams receive as much attention. Every mistake and every setback is 
heavily scrutinized by a hockey-mad market, and given more weight by 
the franchise's half-century of postseason futility. 

In case you haven't heard: The Maple Leafs have not won the Stanley 
Cup since 1967, the last year of the NHL's "Original Six" era. They 
haven't even played for it since then. They have not won a playoff series 
at all since 2004.  

This new era of the Maple Leafs was supposed to change things. 
Spearheaded by forwards Auston Matthews (first overall pick in 2016), 
Mitch Marner (fourth overall in 2015), William Nylander (eighth overall in 
2014) and defenseman Morgan Rielly (fifth overall in 2012) the Leafs 
finally built a young, exciting core through the draft they'd been lacking 
for quite some time.  

NHL FIRST-ROUND PLAYOFF SCHEDULE:Dates, times, television and 
results 

The Maple Leafs broke through to the playoffs in Matthews' rookie year in 
2016-17 and challenged the Presidents' Trophy-winning Washington 
Capitals in a tight six-game series that featured five overtime games.  

They built on their success the next season, recording a franchise-record 
105 points. And then they met the Boston Bruins in the first round of the 
playoffs. 

A 7-4 setback at Boston's TD Garden in Game 7 was disappointing, but 
hardly shocking. Those 2018 Bruins were a great team and the Leafs 
winning Games 5 and 6 to even force a Game 7 was nice to see from a 
young team and seemed to portend better things ahead. 

Toronto signed John Tavares – the first overall pick in the 2009 draft – 
that offseason ... and then lost to the Bruins in the first round in seven 
games, dropping Game 6 at home before falling 5-1 to the eventual 
Eastern Conference champs in Game 7 in Boston. In the Toronto bubble 
in 2020, the Leafs lost their best-of-five preliminary round series to the 
Columbus Blue Jackets in five games, getting shut out 3-0 in the finale.  

Including Thursday's setback, the Leafs are now 0-5 over the past four 
seasons when they've been in a position to advance in the playoffs. Their 
record in games where they could move on since 2004 is 0-6 if you go 
back to include their infamous – and fanbase scarring – Game 7 collapse 
against the Bruins in 2013 ("It was 4-1," Leafs fans cry out everywhere). 

Since 2016 this team has made moves both big and small and yet still 
haven't found the right formula to win a round. 

Frankly, blowing a 3-1 series lead to a historic rival would be the most 
embarrassing playoff exit for this group yet.  

But breaking the narrative is actually pretty simple: They just need to win 
Saturday night in Montreal – in what should be a fun atmosphere with a 
limited number of fans actually back in the building – with Matthews, 
Marner and Nylander leading the way.  

Nylander has been doing his part. After a few years of so-so 
postseasons, he's been brilliant with seven points in five games, 
including four goals. 

The Leafs need more from Matthews and Marner, though, especially with 
Tavares, their stalwart captain, still out following his frightening collision 
with Corey Perry in Game 1 of this series. 
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Matthews, the NHL's regular-season goals leader, has been quiet by his 
standards with just four points, including one goal, in the five games. 
Marner has four assists but no goals in the series. They're among the 
highest-paid players in the NHL; they simply have to produce if the Leafs 
are ever going to make a serious run.  

It's a little silly to talk about "legacy" for players who aren't even 26 yet, 
but the fact of the matter is this: blowing a 3-1 lead in the first round, to 
this Canadiens team, after what's happened the past four years, would 
be a stain on this core only a Stanley Cup championship run could erase. 
And if they were to bow out early once again, it wouldn't be surprising to 
see a major change made that would prevent this group from making 
another run together.  

But this kind of conversation is something the Maple Leafs can shut 
down entirely if they go out and take care of business Saturday night in 
Game 6. If the Leafs fail to close out a Habs team with pretty much 
nothing to lose again, they'll return to Toronto under an intense spotlight 
in a winner-take-all Game 7.  

No pressure.  
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USA TODAY / NHL playoffs: Penguins look for answers after loss to 
Islanders; Golden Knights lose key challenge 

 

Mike Brehm 

 

Pittsburgh Penguins stars Sidney Crosby, Evgeni Malkin and Kris Letang 
have won three Stanley Cups together. 

But since their last championship in 2017, they have won one playoff 
round. 

And the new management team of Ron Hextall and Brian Burke will have 
to figure out how to proceed after the Penguins unexpectedly won a 
division title but lost in the first round to the New York Islanders for the 
second time in three years, falling 5-3 in Game 6. 

Crosby says he has heard the speculation about whether it's time to 
break up the core for years. 

"I know the three of us, we want to win," he told reporters. "We’ll do 
whatever it takes to try to compete to do that every year." 

The Penguins had to deal with the abrupt resignation of GM Jim 
Rutherford and struggled early before turning it around. Hextall's 
acquisition of Jeff Carter at the trade deadline paid off as he got nine 
goals down the stretch and five in the playoffs. 

"Up and down the lineup, it’s a team that can definitely compete for a 
Stanley Cup," said Carter, who has a year left on his deal. "The hunger is 
still in that room and that comes from the top guys." 

The Barry Trotz-coached Islanders won the final three games, even 
without a goal in the series from regular-season points leader Mathew 
Barzal. They got a strong performance from goalie Ilya Sorokin after he 
returned to the net in Game 4. 

"They play a very structured game, a very simple game and patient 
game, and when they get opportunities, they capitalize on them," Carter 
said of the Islanders. 

Penguins goalie Tristan Jarry, meanwhile, made a bad pass in losing 
Game 5, then yielded five goals on 24 shots in the clincher. The 
Penguins had three one-goal leads in the game, only to see the Islanders 
tie and take a two-goal lead. 

"I thought when the game was 2-1, we got a huge save and that gave us 
momentum and we came back and got to 2-2," Trotz said. "When it was 
5-3, on the Malkin breakaway, we got a huge save and that settled us 
right down." 

Said Crosby: "There’s zero doubt in my mind that the group we have is a 
really good group and we had a real good opportunity here, and that’s 
why it stings so much." 

Crucial sequence in Wild victory  

The Vegas Golden Knights' Chandler Stephenson appeared to tie the 
Minnesota Wild 1-1 in the third period, but on-ice officials waved it off, 
citing goaltender interference by Alex Tuch. 

Coach Peter DeBoer challenged and lost, getting the explanation that 
Tuch didn't try to get out of the crease. That led to a delay of game 
penalty, and Minnesota's Kevin Fiala scored on the power play. Instead 
of a tie, the Golden Knights were down 2-0. The Wild won 3-0. 

"Those (reviews) have gone our way before," DeBoer said. "We felt it 
was worth the challenge. Our PK's been excellent all year. That point of 
the game, we felt it was a close enough call that it was the right thing to 
do." 

Game 7 will be Friday night in Las Vegas. Key scorer Max Pacioretty has 
yet to play in the postseason and shutdown defenseman Brayden 
McNabb sat out Game 6 because of COVID-19 protocol. 

"This is why you work your ass off all season to have the record you have 
to host this game in your building," DeBoer said. 

Lightning's Vasilevskiy shines 

Florida Panthers rookie goalie Spencer Knight got a lot of attention after 
giving up a goal on his first shot then settling down to beat the Tampa 
Bay Lightning 4-1 in his playoff debut in Game 5.  

He also let in the first shot he faced in Game 6. The difference 
Wednesday: Tampa Bay's Andrei Vasilevskiy, considered a front-runner 
for the Vezina Trophy, stopped all 29 shots he faced for a 4-0 series-
clinching victory. 

"They got a great young goalie over there and we have the best right now 
and he showed it tonight," Lightning captain Steven Stamkos said. 

Thursday's playoff games 

Montreal at Toronto, 7 p.m. ET, NBCSN. Maple Leafs lead 3-1.  

Carolina at Nashville, 9:30 p.m. ET, NBCSN. Hurricanes lead 3-2.  
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